0000357173 false DEF 14A OLD SECOND BANCORP INC 0000357173 3 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000357173 2 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000357173 1 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000357173 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000357173 2021-01-01 2021-12-31 0000357173 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000357173 osbc:RestrictedStockUnitAwardsValueInCompensationTableForApplicableYearMember ecd:PeoMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000357173 osbc:RestrictedStockUnitAwardsValueInCompensationTableForApplicableYearMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000357173 osbc:RestrictedStockUnitAwardsAdjustmentsChangeInFairValueAsOfYearEndOfOutstandingAndUnvestedAwardsGrantedInPriorYearsMember ecd:PeoMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000357173 osbc:RestrictedStockUnitAwardsAdjustmentsChangeInFairValueAsOfYearEndOfOutstandingAndUnvestedAwardsGrantedInPriorYearsMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0000357173 osbc:RestrictedStockUnitAwardsValueInCompensationTableForApplicableYearMember ecd:PeoMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000357173 osbc:RestrictedStockUnitAwardsValueInCompensationTableForApplicableYearMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000357173 osbc:RestrictedStockUnitAwardsAdjustmentsChangeInFairValueAsOfYearEndOfOutstandingAndUnvestedAwardsGrantedInPriorYearsMember ecd:PeoMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000357173 osbc:RestrictedStockUnitAwardsAdjustmentsChangeInFairValueAsOfYearEndOfOutstandingAndUnvestedAwardsGrantedInPriorYearsMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0000357173 osbc:RestrictedStockUnitAwardsValueInCompensationTableForApplicableYearMember ecd:PeoMember 2021-01-01 2021-12-31 0000357173 osbc:RestrictedStockUnitAwardsValueInCompensationTableForApplicableYearMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2021-01-01 2021-12-31 0000357173 osbc:RestrictedStockUnitAwardsAdjustmentsChangeInFairValueAsOfYearEndOfOutstandingAndUnvestedAwardsGrantedInPriorYearsMember ecd:PeoMember 2021-01-01 2021-12-31 0000357173 osbc:RestrictedStockUnitAwardsAdjustmentsChangeInFairValueAsOfYearEndOfOutstandingAndUnvestedAwardsGrantedInPriorYearsMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2021-01-01 2021-12-31 0000357173 osbc:RestrictedStockUnitAwardsValueInCompensationTableForApplicableYearMember ecd:PeoMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000357173 osbc:RestrictedStockUnitAwardsValueInCompensationTableForApplicableYearMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000357173 osbc:RestrictedStockUnitAwardsAdjustmentsChangeInFairValueAsOfYearEndOfOutstandingAndUnvestedAwardsGrantedInPriorYearsMember ecd:PeoMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000357173 osbc:RestrictedStockUnitAwardsAdjustmentsChangeInFairValueAsOfYearEndOfOutstandingAndUnvestedAwardsGrantedInPriorYearsMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000357173 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 iso4217:USD

UNITED STATES

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

SCHEDULE 14A

Proxy Statement Pursuant to Section 14(a) of

the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (Amendment No. )

​ | ​ | ​
Filed by the Registrant ⌧
Filed by a Party other than the Registrant ◻
Check the appropriate box:
◻ | Preliminary Proxy Statement
◻ | Confidential, for Use of the Commission Only (as permitted by Rule 14a-6(e)(2))
⌧ | Definitive Proxy Statement
◻ | Definitive Additional Materials
◻ | Soliciting Material under §240.14a-12
​ | ​
Old Second Bancorp, Inc.
(Name of Registrant as Specified In Its Charter)
​
(Name of Person(s) Filing Proxy Statement, if other than the Registrant)
​
Payment of Filing Fee (Check the appropriate box):
⌧ | No fee required.
◻ | Fee paid previously with preliminary materials.
◻ | Fee computed on table in exhibit required by Item 25(b) per Exchange Act Rules 14a6(i)(1) and 0-11

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

OLD SECOND BANCORP, INC.

37 South River Street, Aurora, Illinois 60507

NOTICE OF ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS

TO BE HELD MAY 21, 2024

​

TO OUR STOCKHOLDERS:

The annual meeting of stockholders of Old Second Bancorp, Inc., will be held on Tuesday, May 21, 2024, at 9:00 a.m., central time. This year’s meeting will be a completely virtual meeting of stockholders. You can attend the meeting via the Internet at www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/OSBC2024 by using the 16-digit control number which appears on your proxy card and the instructions in these proxy materials. This meeting will be held for the following purposes:

| 1. | to elect the four Class II director nominees named in the accompanying proxy statement;

| 2. | to conduct an advisory, non-binding vote to approve the compensation of our named executive officers;

| 3. | to ratify the appointment of Plante & Moran, PLLC as our independent registered public accounting firm for the year ending December 31, 2024; and

| 4. | to transact such other business as may properly be brought before the meeting or any postponements or adjournments of the meeting.

The board of directors is not aware of any other business to come before the meeting. Stockholders of record at the close of business on March 22, 2024 are the stockholders entitled to vote at the meeting and any and all adjournments or postponements of the meeting.

Whether or not you plan to virtually attend the annual meeting, we urge you to vote now to make sure there will be a quorum for the meeting. Voting by the Internet is fast and convenient, and your vote is immediately confirmed and tabulated. You may also vote by completing, signing, dating and returning the accompanying proxy card in the enclosed return envelope furnished for that purpose. If you attend the meeting virtually over the Internet, you may continue to have your shares of common stock voted as instructed in a previously delivered proxy or you may vote your shares of common stock via the Internet during the meeting.

Important Notice Regarding Availability of Proxy Materials for the Annual Meeting: Our 2024 proxy statement, proxy card and 2023 Annual Report to Stockholders are available free of charge online at www.oldsecond.com under “2024 Annual Meeting Materials.”

​ | ​
​ | By order of the board of directors
​ |
​ | James L. Eccher Chairman and Chief Executive Officer

Aurora, Illinois

April 19, 2024

​

​

​

​

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​

​

​ | ​
GENERAL INFORMATION ABOUT THE MEETING AND VOTING | 1
PROPOSAL 1: ELECTION OF DIRECTORS | 5
CORPORATE GOVERNANCE AND THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS | 8
SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT | 19
DELINQUENT SECTION 16(a) REPORTS | 20
COMPENSATION DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS | 21
COMPENSATION COMMITTEE REPORT | 35
EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION | 36
DIRECTOR COMPENSATION | 51
PROPOSAL 2: NON-BINDING ADVISORY VOTE TO APPROVE EXECUTIVE OFFICER COMPENSATION | 53
PROPOSAL 3: RATIFICATION OF OUR INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTANTS | 54
AUDIT COMMITTEE REPORT | 55
HOUSEHOLDING | 56
GENERAL | 57

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

OLD SECOND BANCORP, INC.

37 South River Street, Aurora, Illinois 60507

PROXY STATEMENT

This proxy statement is furnished in connection with the solicitation by the board of directors of Old Second Bancorp, Inc., a Delaware corporation, of proxies to be voted at the annual meeting of stockholders. This meeting is to be held virtually over the Internet, on May 21, 2024 at 9:00 a.m., central time, or at any postponements or adjournments of the meeting. Instructions for attending the meeting are included below. Old Second Bancorp, Inc. conducts a full service community banking and trust business through its wholly owned subsidiary, Old Second National Bank. Our principal executive offices are located at 37 South River Street, Aurora, Illinois 60507.

A copy of our annual report for the year ended December 31, 2023, which includes audited financial statements, is enclosed. This proxy statement was first mailed to our stockholders on or about April 19, 2024. As used in this proxy statement, the terms “Old Second,” “the Company,” “we,” “our” and “us” all refer to Old Second Bancorp, Inc., and its subsidiaries. Additionally, references to the “Bank” refer to Old Second National Bank.

GENERAL INFORMATION ABOUT THE MEETING AND VOTING

Why am I receiving this proxy statement and proxy card?

You are receiving a proxy statement and proxy card from us because on March 22, 2024, the record date for the annual meeting, you owned shares of our common stock. This proxy statement describes the matters that will be presented for consideration by the stockholders at the annual meeting. It also gives you information concerning these matters to assist you in making an informed voting decision.

When you sign and return the enclosed proxy card, or vote via the Internet, you appoint the proxy holder as your representative at the meeting. The proxy holder will vote your shares as you have instructed, ensuring that your shares will be voted whether or not you attend the meeting. Even if you plan to attend the annual meeting, we urge you to complete, sign and return your proxy card, or vote via the Internet, in advance of the annual meeting in case your plans change.

What matters will be voted on at the meeting?

You are being asked to vote on three matters:

| ● | the election of the four Class II director nominees named in this proxy statement;

| ● | a non-binding, advisory proposal to approve the compensation of our named executive officers, which we refer to as the “say-on-pay” proposal; and

| ● | the ratification of Plante & Moran, PLLC as our independent registered public accounting firm for the year ending December 31, 2024.

How does the board of directors recommend that I vote?

| ● | “FOR” the election of each Class II director nominee;

| ● | “FOR” the approval of the say-on-pay proposal; and

| ● | “FOR” the ratification of Plante & Moran, PLLC as our independent registered public accounting firm for the year ending December 31, 2024.

1

​

How can I attend the annual meeting?

This year, the annual meeting will be held virtually over the Internet. We designed the format of this virtual annual meeting to ensure that our stockholders who attend our annual meeting will be afforded the same rights and opportunities to participate as they would at an in-person meeting. Our board members and executive officers will attend the meeting and be available for questions.

| ● | Access to the Audio Webcast of the Meeting: The live audio webcast of the meeting will begin promptly at 9:00 a.m. central time. Online access to the audio webcast will open approximately 15 minutes prior to the start of the meeting to allow time for you to log in and test the computer audio system. We encourage our stockholders to access the meeting prior to the start time to allow ample time to complete the online check-in process.

| ● | Log-in Instructions: To attend the virtual meeting, login at www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/OSBC2024. Stockholders will need their unique 16-digit control number which appears on their proxy card and the instructions included in these proxy materials.

A complete list of the stockholders entitled to vote at the annual meeting will be made available for inspection by clicking the designated stockholder list link that will appear on your screen. The stockholder list may be accessed at any time during the meeting or any adjournment.

Can I attend the annual meeting as a guest?

Yes. If you are not a stockholder or do not have a control number, you may still access the meeting as a guest, but you will not be able to participate.

How can I ask questions during the meeting?

Stockholders may submit questions in real time during the meeting at www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/OSBC2024 and entering the 16-digit control number located on your proxy card. We intend to respond to all questions submitted during the meeting in accordance with the annual meeting’s Rules of Conduct which are pertinent to the Company and the meeting matters, as time permits. The Rules of Conduct will be posted at the virtual annual meeting forum at www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/OSBC2024. Responses to any such questions that are not addressed during the meeting will be published following the meeting on our website at www.oldsecond.com under the link “Investor Relations.” Questions and responses will be grouped by topic and substantially similar questions will be grouped and responded to once.

What can I do if I need technical assistance during the meeting?

If you encounter any difficulties accessing the virtual meeting during the check-in or meeting time, please call the technical support number that will be posted on the virtual annual meeting log-in page.

If I am a stockholder of record, how do I vote?

If you are a stockholder of record, you may:

| ● | Vote via the Internet Before the Meeting: You may vote via the Internet 24 hours a day, seven days a week, by visiting www.proxyvote.com before the day of the annual meeting.

| ● | Vote by Proxy: If you choose to vote by proxy, simply mark your proxy card, date and sign it and return it in the postage paid envelope provided.

​

| ● | Vote via the Internet During the Meeting: You may choose to vote electronically via the Internet at www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/OSBC2024 during the virtual annual meeting. Stockholders will need their unique control number which appears on the proxy card (printed in the box and marked by the arrow) and the instructions that accompanied the proxy materials.

​

Regardless of whether you plan to participate in the audio webcast of the meeting, you are urged to either vote via the Internet before the meeting or sign, date, and return your proxy card. If you participate in the audio webcast, you may continue to have your shares of common stock voted as you instructed in a previously delivered proxy.

2

​

What does it mean if I receive more than one proxy form?

It means that you have multiple holdings reflected in our stock transfer records and/or in accounts with stockbrokers. Please sign and return ALL proxy forms to ensure that all your shares are voted.

If I hold shares in “street name” through a bank, broker or other nominee, how do I vote?

If you hold your shares in street name and you received this proxy statement from your bank, broker or other nominee (collectively, a “broker”), your broker will provide you with instructions for voting your shares. The availability of online voting during the meeting may depend on the voting procedures of the broker that holds your shares. If you have any questions about voting or your control number, please contact the broker that holds your shares.

What if I change my mind after I return my proxy?

If you are a stockholder of record, you may revoke your proxy and change your vote at any time before the polls close at the annual meeting. You may do this by:

| ● | timely delivering a new valid proxy bearing a later date either by mail, or electronic vote over the Internet, or

| ● | timely sending notice to our Stockholder Relations Manager, Shirley Cantrell, at Old Second Bancorp, Inc., 37 S. River St., Aurora, Illinois 60507, that you are revoking your proxy or

| ● | attending the meeting and voting via the Internet during the live audio webcast of the meeting.

If you hold your shares in street name and desire to revoke your proxy, you will need to contact your bank, broker or other nominee to revoke your proxy or change your vote.

What is a broker non-vote?

If you hold your shares in street name, your brokerage firm may vote your shares under certain circumstances. Brokerage firms have authority under stock exchange rules to vote their customers’ unvoted shares on certain “routine” matters. We expect that brokers will be allowed to exercise discretionary authority for beneficial owners who have not provided voting instructions ONLY with respect to Proposal 3, the ratification of Plante & Moran, PLLC as our independent registered public accounting firm for the year ending December 31, 2024, but not with respect to any of the other proposals to be voted on at the annual meeting. If you hold your shares in street name, please provide voting instructions to your bank, broker or other nominee so that your shares may be voted on all other proposals.

When a brokerage firm votes its customers’ unvoted shares on routine matters, these shares are counted for purposes of establishing a quorum to conduct business at the meeting. If a brokerage firm indicates on a proxy that it does not have discretionary authority to vote certain shares on a particular matter, then those shares will be treated as “broker non-votes.”

What is the quorum requirement for the annual meeting?

We will have a quorum and will be able to conduct the business of the annual meeting if the holders of a majority of our issued and outstanding shares entitled to vote are present in person or by proxy at the annual meeting. On March 22, 2024, the record date, we had 44,845,629 shares of common stock issued and outstanding. Abstentions and broker non-votes are counted as shares present at the meeting for purposes of determining a quorum. Shares will be counted for quorum purposes if they are represented at the meeting for any purpose other than solely to object to holding the meeting or transacting business at the meeting.

How many votes may I cast?

You are entitled to cast one vote for each share of stock you owned on the record date with respect to each of the proposals. Stockholders do not have cumulative voting rights. The proxy card included with this proxy statement indicates the number of shares owned by an account attributable to you.

What happens if any nominee is unable to stand for re-election?

The board may, by resolution, provide for a lesser number of directors or designate a substitute nominee. In the latter case, shares represented by proxies may be voted for a substitute nominee. Proxies cannot be voted for more than five nominees. The board has no reason to believe any nominee will be unable to stand for re-election.

3

​

What is the required vote for each proposal?

Assuming a quorum is present, the required vote for each proposal is as follows:

| ● | Proposal 1: Each Class II director will be elected by a majority of the shares having voting power present in person or represented by proxy at the annual meeting,

| ● | Proposal 2: The say-on-pay proposal requires the approval of a majority of the shares having voting power present in person or represented by proxy at the annual meeting, and

| ● | Proposal 3: The ratification of Plante & Moran, PLLC as our independent registered public accounting firm for 2024 requires the approval of a majority of the shares having voting power present in person or represented by proxy at the annual meeting.

For each proposal, this means that the number of votes cast “FOR” each proposal must exceed the number of votes cast “AGAINST” and/or “ABSTAIN” with respect to that proposal. This includes the proposal regarding the election of directors in accordance with the policy of majority voting in uncontested director elections set forth in our bylaws.

Broker non-votes will not affect the outcome of voting on a particular proposal, including the election of directors, but abstentions will have the effect of a vote against the applicable proposal or director.

Please note that, because the say-on-pay vote is advisory, it will not be binding upon our board of directors or our Compensation Committee.

All valid proxies that we receive will be voted in accordance with the instructions indicated in such proxies. As noted above, if you hold your shares in street name through a broker and you do not give voting instructions, your broker is not permitted to vote your shares on any proposal other than Proposal 3, which is the only routine proposal on the agenda. If no instructions are indicated in an otherwise properly executed proxy, it will be voted “FOR” each of the Class II director nominees named in this proxy statement, “FOR” the say-on-pay proposal, and “FOR” the ratification of Plante & Moran, PLLC as our independent registered public accounting firm for 2024. If any other matters are presented at the annual meeting, the persons named as proxies on the enclosed proxy will have discretionary authority to vote for you on those matters.

Where do I find the voting results for the annual meeting?

If available, we will announce preliminary voting results at the meeting. The voting results will also be disclosed in a Form 8-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the “SEC”) within four business days of the meeting.

​

4

​

PROPOSAL 1:

ELECTION OF DIRECTORS

Our board of directors is divided into three classes equal in number, serving staggered three-year terms. As a result, the terms of only approximately one-third of our board members expire at each annual meeting. The current term of our Class II directors will expire at this year’s annual meeting. The term of our Class III directors will expire at the 2025 annual meeting and the term of our Class I directors will expire at the 2026 annual meeting.

Each proposed Class II director nominee currently serves as a Class II director.

Following a review and nomination from our Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee, our board has proposed that the following Class II directors be elected as Class II directors at our 2024 annual meeting of stockholders for a term that will expire at our 2027 annual meeting and until their respective successors are duly elected and qualified.

Class II Director Nominees

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Name | ​ | Age | ​ | Served as Director Since
James Eccher | ​ | 58 | ​ | 2006
Barry Finn | ​ | 64 | ​ | 2004
Dennis Klaeser | ​ | 66 | ​ | 2021
Hugh McLean | ​ | 65 | ​ | 2018

Each Class II director nominee will be elected if the number of shares voted “FOR” the nominee constitutes a majority of the shares having voting power present in person or represented by proxy at the annual meeting. Accordingly, broker non-votes will not have any effect on the outcome of voting, but abstentions will have the effect of a vote “AGAINST” the applicable nominee.

There is no cumulative voting with respect to the election of directors.

The board of directors recommends that you vote “FOR” each of the above Class II director nominees.

Set forth below is information concerning our other directors, whose term of office will continue after the annual meeting, including their age and year first elected or appointed as a director.

Continuing Directors

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Name | ​ | Age | ​ | Served as Director Since
Class III (term expires 2025) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Edward Bonifas | ​ | 64 | ​ | 2000
Gary Collins | ​ | 65 | ​ | 2016
Keith Kotche | ​ | 67 | ​ | 2021
Jill York | ​ | 60 | ​ | 2020
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Class I (term expires 2026) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
John Ladowicz | ​ | 71 | ​ | 2008
Billy J. Lyons, Jr. | ​ | 63 | ​ | 2020
Patti Temple Rocks | ​ | 64 | ​ | 2015
John Williams, Jr. | ​ | 70 | ​ | 2021

​

All directors will hold office for the terms indicated, or until their earlier death, resignation, removal or disqualification and until their respective successors are duly elected and qualified.

There are no arrangements or understandings between any of the nominees, directors or executive officers and any other person pursuant to which any of our nominees, directors or executive officers have been selected for their respective positions.

No nominee, member of the board of directors or executive officer is related to any other nominee, member of the board of directors or executive officer.

5

​

Director Experience

Biographical information regarding each of our director nominees and continuing directors is set forth below, including the particular experience, qualifications, attributes or skills that led the board to conclude that each member is qualified to serve on the board and any committee he or she serves.

Mr. Bonifas: Mr. Bonifas is the Executive Vice President of Alarm Detection Systems, Inc., a producer and installer of alarm systems, closed circuit video systems and card access control systems, a position he has held since 2000. We consider Mr. Bonifas to be qualified for service on the board, Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee, and as Chair of the Risk and Insurance Committee due to his skills and expertise acquired as a leader of a successful business and his prominence in the communities we serve. Mr. Bonifas also serves on our Executive Committee and Information Technology Steering committee where he uses his business expertise for cybersecurity oversight.

Mr. Collins: Mr. Collins has served as our Vice Chairman since October 2016. Before that, he was Vice Chairman of Talmer Bancorp, Inc., a publicly traded bank holding company, from 2011 until 2016. He also served as a director of Talmer Bancorp, Inc. from 2010 until 2016. Mr. Collins served as Chairman and Co-Chief Executive Officer of Lake Shore Wisconsin Corporation, a bank holding company, from 2010 until 2011, and as a founding Managing Director and Vice Chairman of The Private Bank — Chicago from 1991 until 2009. We consider Mr. Collins to be qualified for service on the board due to his experience focused within mortgage banking and real estate opportunities among residential, multi-family, and commercial lending. Mr. Collins serves on the Capital Committee, as Vice Chair of the Executive Committee, and on the Information Technology Steering Committee, Loan Committee and Risk and Insurance Committee.

Mr. Eccher: Mr. Eccher is our Chairman and Chief Executive Officer of the Company. Mr. Eccher was appointed as Chairman in May 2022. Mr. Eccher is also our President and Chief Executive Officer of the Bank. Mr. Eccher has previously served as Senior Vice President and Branch Director of the Bank from 1999 until 2003. Before that, he served as President and Chief Executive Officer of the Bank of Sugar Grove from 1996 until 1999. We consider Mr. Eccher to be qualified for service on the board due to his experience in the financial services industry and his familiarity with our operations. Mr. Eccher serves as Chair of the Capital Committee, as Chair of the Executive Committee, as Chair of the Loan Committee and on the Risk and Insurance Committee.

Mr. Finn: Mr. Finn served as the President and Chief Executive Officer of Rush-Copley Medical Center from 2002 until his retirement in 2019. Before that, Mr. Finn served as the Chief Operating Officer and Chief Financial Officer of Rush-Copley Medical Center from 1996 until 2002. We consider Mr. Finn to be a qualified candidate for service on the board, including as our Lead Director, and the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee as Chair, as well as our Audit Committee , Compensation Committee, Executive Committee, Capital Committee, Information Technology Steering Committee, and the Loan Committee due to his business and financial expertise acquired as an executive at a successful local medical center, as well as his prominence in the communities we serve.

Mr. Klaeser: Mr. Klaeser served as a Strategic Advisor to TCF Financial Corporation (formerly, NASDAQ: TCF) from October 2020 until June 2021. Before that, he served as Chief Financial Officer of TCF Financial Corporation (formerly Chemical Financial Corporation) and TCF National Bank from August 2016 until April 2020. Prior to his time at TCF Financial Corporation (formerly Chemical Financial Corporation), Mr. Klaeser served as Chief Financial Officer and an Executive Managing Director of Talmer Bancorp, Inc. from May 2010 until Talmer Bancorp’s merger with Chemical Financial Corporation in August 2016. Mr. Klaeser also served as Chief Financial Officer and a director of First Place Bank following its acquisition by Talmer Bancorp, Inc. from January 2013 until it was merged into Talmer Bank and Trust in February 2014. Mr. Klaeser was a senior Midwest bank analyst with Raymond James from April 2009 to May 2010. From 2003 until 2009, Mr. Klaeser was Chief Financial Officer of PrivateBancorp, Inc. From 2000 through 2002, Mr. Klaeser was Managing Director and Head of the Financial Institutions Group for Anderson Corporate Finance, a division of Arthur Andersen, where he was responsible for advising financial institutions on complex merger and acquisition transactions, restructuring, and divestures. Mr. Klaeser also spent seven years as an investment banker and was head of the Financial Institutions Group at EVEREN Securities, which was acquired by First Union Securities. We consider Mr. Klaeser to be a qualified candidate for service on the board, the Audit Committee, Capital Committee, as Vice Chair of the Compensation Committee, and on the Risk and Insurance Committee due to his extensive executive-level experience in the financial services industry, including his service as a Chief Financial Officer for a public company.

​

6

​

Mr. Kotche: Mr. Kotche is a former partner at the law firm Levato & Kotche, a position he held from 1984 until his retirement in 2023. Before our acquisition of West Suburban Bancorp, Inc. (formerly, NASDAQ: WNRP), he served as a director of West Suburban Bancorp, Inc. and West Suburban Bank since 2010. He previously served on the board of STC Bancshares Corp. and STC Capital Bank. We consider Mr. Kotche to be a qualified candidate for service on the board, the Compensation Committee, the Loan Committee and the Risk and Insurance Committee due to his experience in law and business, 20 years of bank board experience, and his extensive knowledge of the market areas we serve, including the markets we entered through our acquisition of West Suburban.

Mr. Ladowicz: Mr. Ladowicz is the former Chairman and Chief Executive Officer of HeritageBanc, Inc. and Heritage Bank, where he served from 1996 until 2008, when it was acquired by the Company. We consider Mr. Ladowicz to be a qualified candidate for service on the board, the Audit Committee, the Compensation Committee, Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee, the Loan Committee, and the Risk and Insurance Committee due to his previous experience as a chief executive officer in the financial services industry, as well as his extensive knowledge of the market areas we entered through the acquisition of HeritageBanc, Inc. in 2008.

Mr. Lyons: Mr. Lyons served for over 30 years with the Office of the Comptroller of the Currency, most recently as a National Bank Examiner, before his retirement in December 2019. We consider Mr. Lyons to be a qualified candidate for service on the board and the Audit Committee, the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee, the Loan Committee and as Vice Chair of the Risk and Insurance Committee due to his extensive bank regulatory and bank supervision experience with the bank’s primary federal regulator.

Mr. McLean: Mr. McLean has been a Partner with Rock Island Capital since November 2016. Before that, Mr. McLean served as Regional President and Managing Director of Talmer Bank from 2010 until October 2016. From 2009 until 2010, he was President and Director of Lake Shore Wisconsin Corporation. Mr. McLean was Vice Chairman of The PrivateBank, a publicly traded commercial bank headquartered in Chicago, from 2001 until 2008, and was a Managing Director of The PrivateBank from 1996 until 2001. He also held senior commercial banking positions with Firstar Bank and American National Bank prior to joining the PrivateBank in 1996. We consider Mr. McLean to be a qualified candidate for service on the board, the Audit Committee, Capital Committee, Compensation Committee as Chair, Information Technology Steering Committee, and the Loan Committee due to his previous experience in the financial industry.

Ms. Temple Rocks: Ms. Temple Rocks is currently the head of Temple Rocks IMC, a marketing consulting firm. Previously, her four-decade career included C-suite leadership roles for global marketing agencies including ICF Next, Golin and Leo Burnett. She was also the Chief Communications Officer for The Dow Chemical Company. We consider Ms. Temple Rocks to be a qualified candidate for service on the board, as Chair of the Information Technology Steering Committee, and on the Risk and Insurance Committee due to her business experience and familiarity with the greater Chicago market.

Mr. Williams: Mr. Williams is Vice President of Bracing Systems, Inc., a construction supply and equipment supplier of masonry and concrete specialties, a position he has held since 1976. Before our acquisition of West Suburban Bancorp, Inc. (formerly, NASDAQ: WNRP), he served as director of West Suburban Bancorp, Inc. and West Suburban Bank since 1986. We consider Mr. Williams to be a qualified candidate for service on the board and the Risk and Insurance Committee due to his experience in business, as well as his extensive knowledge of the market areas we serve, including the markets we entered through our acquisition of West Suburban.

Ms. York: Ms. York most recently served as President, Head of Equipment Finance and Leasing Solutions for Fifth Third Bank, until April 2020. Before that, she held various executive level positions with MB Financial Inc. (formerly, NASDAQ: MBFI), including serving as its Chief Financial Officer, and most recently serving as its Vice President and as Executive Vice President, Specialty Banking and Mergers and Acquisitions, of its subsidiary bank, until it was sold to Fifth Third Bank in March 2019. We consider Ms. York to be a qualified candidate for service on the board, as Chair of the Audit Committee, and on the Compensation Committee, Capital Committee, the Information Technology Steering Committee, and the Risk and Insurance Committee due to her extensive executive-level experience in the banking industry, including her service as a Chief Financial Officer for a public company.

Biographical Information for Executive Officers

​ | ​ | ​
Name |  | Title
James Eccher | ​ | Chairman and Chief Executive Officer of the Company and the Bank
Bradley Adams | ​ | Executive Vice President, Chief Operating Officer and Chief Financial Officer
Gary Collins | ​ | Vice Chairman
Donald Pilmer | ​ | Executive Vice President, Chief Lending Officer
Richard Gartelmann | ​ | Executive Vice President, Wealth Management

7

​

Because each of Mr. Eccher and Mr. Collins also serves on our board of directors, we have provided biographical information for them above. Biographical information for each of Mr. Adams, Mr. Gartelmann and Mr. Pilmer is provided below:

Mr. Adams, age 50, joined the Company and the Bank in May 2017 to serve as an Executive Vice President and our Chief Financial Officer. Since August 2023, Mr. Adams also serves as the Chief Operating Officer of the Company and the Bank. From November 2016 until joining us, he served as Executive Vice President and Director of Corporate Development and Strategy for TCF National Bank, where he oversaw corporate development and strategy. Before that, he served as Executive Managing Director, Corporate Development, of Talmer Bancorp, Inc. from 2011 and 2016. While at Talmer, Mr. Adams was responsible for management of internal financial reporting, budgeting, mortgage bank accounting, investor relations, strategic planning and corporate development activities. Prior to joining Talmer, Mr. Adams also held positions as Managing Director of W2 Freedom, LLC, a private investment fund manager focused on investing in community banks, and as Director of Investor Relations for Fifth Third Bancorp.

Mr. Pilmer, age 59, joined the Company and the Bank in 1989. He currently serves as Executive Vice President (a position he has held since 2012) and as Chief Lending Officer (a position he has held since 2016). Mr. Pilmer manages the Commercial Banking unit and has more than 28 years of experience in the Commercial Banking industry

Mr. Gartelmann, age 55, joined the Company and the Bank in 2011. He currently serves as Executive Vice President (a position he has held since 2018) and Head of Wealth Management (a position he has held since 2016). Before that, he was Senior Vice President and Head of Investments of the Bank. Mr. Gartelmann has over 27 years of investment experience and over 25 years of banking experience.

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE AND THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS

General

Currently, the board of directors is made up of twelve directors, approximately one-third of whom are elected by the holders of our common stock every three years to serve staggered terms. In accordance with our corporate governance procedures, the board does not involve itself in our day-to-day operations, which are monitored by our executive officers and management. Our directors fulfill their duties and responsibilities by attending regular meetings of the board and through committee membership, which is discussed below.

Director Attendance

The board of directors held four meetings during 2023. All of the directors attended at least 75% of these meetings and the meetings of the committees on which they served. We typically schedule a board meeting in conjunction with our annual meeting and expect that our directors will attend our annual meeting. Last year, all of our then serving directors attended our annual meeting. We expect each director to attend our annual meetings of stockholders, although we recognize that conflicts may occasionally arise that will prevent a director from attending an annual meeting.

Code of Business Conduct and Ethics

The board of directors believes that it is important to encourage the highest level of corporate ethics and responsibility. Among other things, the board adopted a Code of Business Conduct and Ethics, which applies to all of our directors, officers and employees, as well as a procedure for allowing employees to anonymously report any problems they may detect with respect to our financial reporting. The Code of Business Conduct and Ethics, as well as other information pertaining to our committees, corporate governance and reporting with the Securities and Exchange Commission, can be found on our website at www.oldsecond.com. We will post on our website any amendments to, or waiver from, the Code of Business Conduct and Ethics as it applies to any director or officer to the extent required to be disclosed by applicable NASDAQ or SEC requirements.

Director Independence

The board of directors has standing Audit, Nominating and Corporate Governance, and Compensation Committees, each of which is made up solely of directors who are deemed to be “independent” under the rules of NASDAQ. NASDAQ’s independence rules include certain instances that will preclude a director from being deemed independent and the board reviews those requirements each year to determine a director’s status as an independent director. The board has determined that all of the directors and nominees are “independent” as defined by the NASDAQ Stock Market, with the exception of Messrs. Eccher and Collins, each of whom is an executive officer, and Ms. Temple Rocks, as noted below.

​

8

​

During its review of director independence, the board reviewed certain transactions between Alarm Detection Systems, Inc. and the Company. Mr. Bonifas is an Executive Vice President of Alarm Detections Systems, Inc. The board determined that Mr. Bonifas qualified as an independent director because the amounts paid by the Company to Alarm Detection Systems in 2023, which totaled approximately $1,737, were less than 1% of Alarm Detection System’s gross revenues for 2023 and because Mr. Bonifas had no interest in the transaction with the Company, except an indirect and de minimis interest as a stockholder of Alarm Detection Systems.

In addition, during its review of director independence, the board reviewed certain transactions between Temple Rocks IMC and the Company. Ms. Temple Rocks is the Senior Partner of Temple Rocks IMC, a marketing firm. Per NASDAQ and SEC rules, the board determined that Ms. Temple Rocks would not qualify as an independent director because the payments to Temple Rocks IMC totaled approximately $0 in 2023, $144,297 in 2022 and $54,077 in 2021. Our engagement of Temple Rocks IMC ended in December 2022.

Board Resignation Policy

Our board of directors has adopted a resignation policy that provides that no person will be elected to serve, or will continue to serve, as a director of the Company after attaining age 73, and each director candidate or nominee has agreed that upon attaining age 73 during his or her tenure as director, the director will be deemed, effective at such time, to have resigned his or her directorship.

Our bylaws further provide that a nominee for director in an uncontested election will be elected by a majority of the shares having voting power present in person or represented by proxy at the meeting. Under our resignation policy, if a nominee receives more votes “against” his or her election than votes “for” his or her election, the director must promptly tender a written offer of resignation to the Chairman of the board of directors. Our Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee will promptly consider the director’s offer of resignation and recommend to the board of directors whether to accept or reject it. The board will act on the committee’s recommendation and will publicly disclose its decision within 120 days after the election results are certified.

​

9

​

Committees of the Board of Directors

Actions taken by each committee of the board are reported to the full board, usually at its next meeting. The principal

responsibilities of each of the committees are described below. Our board committees are currently composed as follows (M — member; C — chair):

​

Current Board Committee Assignments

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Name | ​ | Audit | ​ | Compensation | ​ | Information Technology Steering * | ​ | Loan* | ​ | Nominating and Corporate Governance | ​ | Risk and Insurance
Edward Bonifas | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | M | ​ | ​ | ​ | M | ​ | C
Gary Collins | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | M | ​ | M | ​ | ​ | ​ | M
James Eccher | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | C | ​ | ​ | ​ | M
Barry Finn | ​ | M | ​ | M | ​ | M | ​ | M | ​ | C | ​ | ​
Dennis Klaeser | ​ | M | ​ | M | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | M
Keith Kotche | ​ | ​ | ​ | M | ​ | ​ | ​ | M | ​ | ​ | ​ | M
John Ladowicz | ​ | M | ​ | M | ​ | ​ | ​ | M | ​ | M | ​ | M
Billy J. Lyons, Jr. | ​ | M | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | M | ​ | M | ​ | M
Hugh McLean | ​ | M | ​ | C | ​ | M | ​ | M | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Patti Temple Rocks | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | C | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | M
John Williams, Jr. | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | M
Jill York | ​ | C | ​ | M | ​ | M | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | M

*Bank-level committee.

Assuming the election or re-election of certain Nominating and Corporate Governance members, the board committees will be composed as follows:

Anticipated Board Committee Assignments After Annual Meeting

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Name | ​ | Audit | ​ | Compensation | ​ | Information Technology Steering * | ​ | Loan* | ​ | Nominating and Corporate Governance | ​ | Risk and Insurance
Edward Bonifas | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | M | ​ | ​ | ​ | M | ​ | C
Gary Collins | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | M | ​ | M | ​ | ​ | ​ | M
James Eccher | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | C | ​ | ​ | ​ | M
Barry Finn | ​ | M | ​ | M | ​ | M | ​ | M | ​ | C | ​ | ​
Dennis Klaeser | ​ | M | ​ | M | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | M
Keith Kotche | ​ | ​ | ​ | M | ​ | ​ | ​ | M | ​ | ​ | ​ | M
John Ladowicz | ​ | M | ​ | M | ​ | ​ | ​ | M | ​ | M | ​ | M
Billy J. Lyons, Jr. | ​ | M | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | M | ​ | M | ​ | M
Hugh McLean | ​ | M | ​ | C | ​ | M | ​ | M | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Patti Temple Rocks | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | C | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | M
John Williams, Jr. | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | M
Jill York | ​ | C | ​ | M | ​ | M | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | M

*Bank-level committee.

​

10

​

Audit Committee

The Audit Committee assists the board in carrying out its oversight responsibilities for our financial reporting process, audit process and internal controls. The Audit Committee is solely responsible for the pre-approval of all required audit and non-audit services to be provided by our independent registered public accounting firm and exercises its authority to do so in accordance with a policy that it has adopted. The committee’s duties, responsibilities and functions are further described in its charter, which is available on our website at www.oldsecond.com, in the “Governance Documents” section under “Investor Relations.” You can request a copy of the committee’s charter by sending a written request to the Corporate Secretary at 37 South River Street, Aurora, Illinois 60507, or by sending a request via e-mail to corporatesecretary@oldsecond.com.

The members of our Audit Committee during 2023 were Ms. York (who serves as Chair), Mr. Finn, Mr. Klaeser, Mr. Ladowicz, Mr. Lyons, Mr. McLean and Mr. Tapscott, who retired from the board (and as Chair of the Audit Committee) in September 2023. The board determined that each member of the committee was an independent director under SEC Rule 10A-3 and NASDAQ’s listing requirements. The Audit Committee met four times in 2023.

The board has designated each of Mr. Finn, Mr. Klaeser, and Ms. York as an “audit committee financial expert,” as such term is defined by the regulations of the SEC. The board believes that each of the other members of the Audit Committee possesses knowledge and experience sufficient to understand the complexities of our financial statements. Ms. York and other audit committee members met on a quarterly basis during 2023 with our independent registered public accounting firm.

To review our annual Audit Committee report, please see “Proposal 3 — Ratification of Our Independent Registered Public Accountants — Audit Committee Report.”

Compensation Committee

The Compensation Committee reviews the performance of our executive officers and establishes their compensation levels. The committee also has the authority, among other things, to:

| ● | review and approve the compensation of our chief executive officer and other executive officers;

| ● | approve performance goals and objectives relevant to the chief executive officer and other executive officers and evaluate, at least annually, the performance of the chief executive officer and other executive officers in light of those goals and objectives; review and approve (and administer) supplemental retirement benefit plans, employment agreements, and any severance arrangements or plans, including any benefits provided in connection with a change in control for our executive officers;

| ● | administer our incentive compensation plans and equity-based plans;

| ● | in consultation with our chief executive officer, review our management succession planning; and

| ● | review and evaluate the risks arising from our compensation policies and practices to determine whether our incentive compensation policies and practices are likely to have a material adverse effect on the Company.

The committee’s duties, responsibilities and functions are described more fully in its charter, which is available on our website at www.oldsecond.com, in the “Governance Documents” section under “Investor Relations.” You can request a copy of the committee’s charter by sending a written request to the Corporate Secretary at 37 South River Street, Aurora, Illinois 60507, or by sending a request via e-mail to corporatesecretary@oldsecond.com.

The members of our Compensation Committee during 2023 were Mr. McLean (who served as Chair), Mr. Klaeser, Mr. Finn, Mr. Kotche, Mr. Ladowicz, Ms. York, and Mr. Kane, who retired from the board in October 2023. The board determined that each member of the committee was an independent director under NASDAQ’s listing requirements. The Compensation Committee met four times in 2023.

The Compensation Committee has the authority under its charter to select, or receive advice from, advisors (including compensation consultants). In 2023, the committee continued its engagement of McLagan, which is part of the Human Capital Solutions practice at Aon plc (“McLagan”), as independent advisors to assist the committee in determining and evaluating executive compensation. The Compensation Committee assessed the independence of McLagan taking into consideration all factors specified in NASDAQ listing standards. Based on this assessment, the Compensation Committee determined the engagement of McLagan did not raise any conflict of interest.

11

​

Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee

The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee reviews the qualifications of, and recommends to the board for nomination, candidates to stand for election at each annual meeting or to fill vacancies on the board as they may occur during the year. The committee also reviews on at least an annual basis whether each director is “independent” under NASDAQ listing requirements. Additionally, the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee is responsible for reviewing our policies, procedures and structure as they relate to corporate governance. The committee’s duties, responsibilities and functions are further described in its charter, which is available on our website at www.oldsecond.com, in the “Governance Documents” section under “Investor Relations.” You can request a copy of the committee’s charter by sending a written request to the Corporate Secretary at 37 South River Street, Aurora, Illinois 60507, or by sending a request via e-mail to corporatesecretary@oldsecond.com.

The members of the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee in 2023 were Mr. Finn (who serves as Chair), Mr. Bonifas, Mr. Ladowicz and Mr. Lyons. The board determined that each member of the committee was an independent director under NASDAQ’s listing requirements. The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee met one time in 2023.

Board and Committee Evaluation Process

Under its charter, our Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee annually reviews and assesses the performance of our board of directors, including each committee of the board, and makes recommendations for areas of improvement as it deems appropriate. In this regard, the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee also oversees an annual assessment of each director’s individual performance, which may be accomplished through a self-evaluation process. Each of the key committees of the board of directors (Audit, Compensation and Nominating and Corporate Governance) also performs an annual assessment of its performance and charter.

Director Nominations and Qualifications

In making its nominations for persons to be elected to the board of directors and included in our proxy statement, the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee evaluates incumbent directors, board nominees and persons nominated by stockholders, if any. The committee reviews each candidate in light of the criteria that we believe each director should possess. Included in the criteria are whether each nominee: (i) meets the minimum requirements for service on the board of directors contained in our bylaws; (ii) possesses the highest personal and professional ethics, integrity and values; (iii) has, in the committee’s opinion, a sufficient educational and professional background and relevant past and current employment affiliations, board affiliations and experience for service on the board; (iv) has demonstrated effective leadership and sound judgment in his or her professional life; (v) has a strong sense of service to the communities in which we serve; (vi) has exemplary management and communication skills; (vii) is free of conflicts of interest that would prevent him or her from serving on the board; (viii) will ensure that other existing and future commitments do not materially interfere with his or her service as a director; (ix) will review and agree to meet the standards and duties set forth in the Company’s Code of Business Conduct and Ethics; (x) is willing to devote sufficient time to carrying out their duties and responsibilities effectively; and (xi) is committed to serving on the board for an extended period of time. While we do not have a separate diversity policy, the committee does consider the diversity of its directors and nominees in terms of knowledge, experience, skills, expertise and other demographics which may contribute to the board. The committee also evaluates potential nominees to determine if they have any conflicts of interest that may interfere with their ability to serve as effective board members and to determine whether they are “independent” in accordance with NASDAQ requirements (to ensure that at least a majority of the directors will, at all times, be independent).

The committee, when considering potential board members, will look at all of the foregoing criteria. The various qualifications and criteria are normally considered by the committee in connection with its evaluation of who the committee will recommend as our director nominees. Generally, each incumbent director standing for re-election should have and will have, at a minimum, attended at least 75% of board meetings during the past year and attended 75% of committee meetings of which he or she is a member. The committee retains the ability to make exceptions to this attendance requirement as individual circumstances warrant.

All of the nominees for election as directors at the 2024 annual meeting were recommended for nomination by the committee. The committee did not receive any formal nominations for directors from our common stockholders.

Board Diversity

Our Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee is focused on board diversity. The following matrix details the prior year and current gender identity and demographic background of the members of our board of directors.

​

12

​

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Board Diversity Matrix (As of March 31, 2023)
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Board Size: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Total Number of Directors | ​ | ​ | ​ | 15 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Gender Identity: | ​ | ​ | Male | ​ | Female | ​ | Non-Binary | ​ | Gender Undisclosed
Directors | ​ | ​ | 13 | ​ | 2 | ​ | 0 | ​ | 0
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Demographic Background: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
African American or Black | ​ | ​ | 1 | ​ | 0 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Alaskan Native or Native American | ​ | ​ | 0 | ​ | 0 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Asian | ​ | ​ | 0 | ​ | 0 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Native Hawaiian or Pacific Islander | ​ | ​ | 0 | ​ | 0 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
White | ​ | ​ | 12 | ​ | 2 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Two or More Races or Ethnicities | ​ | ​ | 0 | ​ | 0 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
LGBTQ+ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 0 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Undisclosed | ​ | ​ | ​ | 0 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Board Diversity Matrix (As of March 31, 2024)
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Board Size: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Total Number of Directors | ​ | ​ | ​ | 12 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Gender Identity: | ​ | ​ | Male | ​ | Female | ​ | Non-Binary | ​ | Gender Undisclosed
Directors | ​ | ​ | 10 | ​ | 2 | ​ | 0 | ​ | 0
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Demographic Background: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
African American or Black | ​ | ​ | 1 | ​ | 0 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Alaskan Native or Native American | ​ | ​ | 0 | ​ | 0 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Asian | ​ | ​ | 0 | ​ | 0 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Native Hawaiian or Pacific Islander | ​ | ​ | 0 | ​ | 0 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
White | ​ | ​ | 9 | ​ | 2 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Two or More Races or Ethnicities | ​ | ​ | 0 | ​ | 0 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
LGBTQ+ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 0 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Undisclosed | ​ | ​ | ​ | 0 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​

​

Common Stock Ownership and Retention Guidelines for Non-Employee Directors

In order to align the interests of board members and stockholders, we require each non-employee director to develop a significant equity stake in the company. The Compensation Committee is responsible for monitoring compliance with these stock ownership and retention guidelines.

Non-employee directors are expected to acquire, and hold during their service as board members, shares of our common stock equal in value to at least three times the annual cash retainer for non-employee directors. Each non-employee director will have five years from the date they first become subject to these guidelines to achieve these target ownership levels. Individuals who acquire shares of common stock under our equity-based incentive plans must hold at least 50% of all net after-tax acquired shares until these stock ownership guidelines are satisfied.

13

​

The following share types are included under these guidelines: shares directly owned, family-owned shares, retirement plan shares and unvested time-based restricted stock. Stock options that are unexercised, regardless of their vesting status and in-the-money value, are not counted toward satisfaction of these guidelines. Unvested performance-based restricted stock is also not counted toward stock ownership.

All of our non-employee directors are currently in compliance with these guidelines.

Family Relationships

There is no family relationship between any of our directors, nominees or executive officers, and there are no arrangements or understandings between the directors and any other person pursuant to which he or she was or is to be selected as a director or nominee.

Board Leadership Structure

Historically the roles of Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer were separate positions within our Company, until May 2022 when Mr. Eccher was appointed to serve as our Chairman. Mr. Eccher also remains as our Chief Executive Officer and President of the Company and the Bank. We believe certain synergies are gained through the dual role of Chairman and Chief Executive Officer by facilitating efficient and effective flow of information between management and the board of directors. Further, the board believes the dual role of Chairman and Chief Executive Officer, in concert with the Lead Independent Director appointed by the board, serves the interests of stockholders by striking a balance between the development of corporate strategies and independent oversight of management. As discussed more fully below, we have appointed Mr. Finn as our Lead Independent Director.

The “Lead Independent Director” assists the board of directors in assuring effective corporate governance, and serves as chairman when the board of directors meets in independent director sessions. Our board of directors designated Mr. Finn to serve as Lead Independent Director. In this role, he may call and preside over executive sessions of the independent directors, without management present, as he deems necessary, serve as a liaison between the chair or the chief executive officer and the independent directors on certain matters, and has power to provide formal input on the agenda for meetings of the board. The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee reviews this appointment annually and the full board has the opportunity to ratify the committee’s selection.

Our board of directors believes this structure is appropriate for our Company because our Chief Executive Officer has the best knowledge of the day-to-day operations of the Company and can make recommendations to the board based on his ongoing experience and “hands on” running of the Company. In addition, the Lead Independent Director, who is an independent member of our board, provides independent leadership within our board that strengthens its effectiveness and oversight of our business.

Board’s Role in Risk Oversight

General

Risk is inherent with every business, and how well a business manages risk can ultimately determine its success. We face a number of risks, including general economic risks, credit risks, market risks, regulatory risks, strategic risks, cyber security risks, reputational risks and others, such as the impact of competition. Management is responsible for the day-to-day management of the risks we face, while the board, as a whole and through its committees, has responsibility for the oversight of risk management. In its risk oversight role, the board of directors has the responsibility to satisfy itself that the risk management processes designed and implemented by management are adequate and functioning as designed.

In 2015, we established our Enterprise Risk Management program to assess, measure and monitor credit risk, market risk, liquidity and funding risk, capital adequacy, strategic risk, legal and compliance risk, reputation risk and operational risk. While the full board of directors is charged with ultimate oversight responsibility for risk management, various committees of the board and members of management also have responsibilities with respect to our risk oversight. In particular, the Risk and Insurance Committee’s responsibilities include periodically reviewing and approving our Enterprise Risk Management program and Risk Appetite framework; identifying emerging risks and ensuring there are plans to mitigate risks identified; reviewing stress testing activities surrounding credit, liquidity and capital, ensuring compliance with our Risk Appetite framework; and reviewing results of examinations by regulatory agencies and tracking remediation of reported findings. The board’s Compensation Committee monitors and assesses the various risks associated with compensation policies and individual incentive plans, and oversees incentives to ensure the level of risk-taking is consistent with our overall strategy.

​

14

​

We believe that establishing the right “tone at the top” and providing for full and open communication between management and the board of directors are essential for effective risk management and oversight. Our executive management meets regularly with our other senior officers to discuss strategy and risks facing the Company. Senior officers contribute to Enterprise Risk reporting to the board and attend many of the board meetings, or, if not in attendance, are available to address any questions or concerns raised by the board on risk management-related and any other matters. Additionally, each of our board-level committees provides regular reports to the full board and apprises the board of our comprehensive risk profile and any areas of concern.

Cyber and Information Security

Our Information Technology Steering Committee (“ITSC”) is central to the Board’s oversight of cybersecurity risks, which are incorporated into our overall risk management program overseen by our Board Risk Committee. The Board provides oversight of technology-based risk management on significant technology risk exposures such as risks related to information security, fraud, data protection, business continuity, vendor management and cybersecurity. The Chief Technology Officer, Chief Risk Officer and Chief Information Security Officer regularly attend the committee meetings and provide comprehensive briefings and reporting no less than quarterly to ensure the highest levels of management are kept abreast of the cybersecurity posture and potential risks we face. As the Bank deploys new technology and platform innovations to gather, process, analyze, and provide information to execute transactions and meet the needs of its customers, the Bank ensures that its operations are effective on enhancing productivity to meet its strategic goals while mitigating technology risks through its efforts to improve cybersecurity, data privacy, and data management. Board and Committee members receive reporting on significant cyber events including response efforts, legal obligations, and notification to regulators and/or customers when needed. The Risk Management Committee has approved a standalone Cybersecurity Risk Appetite Statement against which the Bank’s performance is measured quarterly.

​

While we look to numerous frameworks to ensure the Information Security Program is maintained in line with regulatory expectations and industry best practices, the National Institute of Standards and Technology (“NIST”) cybersecurity framework is the primary standard against which we benchmark ourselves. The program incorporates all of our security policies and covers the core elements of access control, infrastructure security, cybersecurity event and incident management, data protection, third-party vendor cyber risk oversight, payment security, and training and awareness. Independent assessment and benchmarking of the program are regularly completed. We continue to make significant investments in enhancing our cyber defense-in-depth capabilities and to strengthen our partnerships with the appropriate government and law enforcement agencies and other businesses in order to understand the full spectrum of cybersecurity risks in the operating environment, enhance defenses and improve resiliency against cybersecurity threats. We continually monitor our threat environment utilizing a robust asset management program, network security monitoring, regular patch management, threat intelligence, third party service oversight, and testing of key controls. We maintain a complex Business Continuity Plan and Incident Response Plan that is routinely updated and tested. Our staff receives formal information security training under a multifaceted approach that includes tabletop exercises, web-based training and regular phishing and social engineering training. We maintain a standalone cyber insurance policy that is intended to defray the costs of an information security breach. Our information security program is independently audited no less than annually and we perform routine internal and external penetration testing.

Corporate Social Responsibility

We know that many of our stockholders expect that we conduct our business in a socially responsible manner through our actions and interactions with our customers, colleagues and within the communities that we serve. Since we were founded, we have worked to integrate corporate social responsibility into our activities. We strive to be a good corporate citizen by operating as an employer that is committed to our team members and, through our bank branches, by maintaining strong ties to the communities in which our customers live, work and do business. Although not an exhaustive list, examples of our activities that reflect our strong commitment to corporate social responsibility include:

Commitment to Community

Giving back to the communities we serve has always been an important part of our culture as a local community bank. We proudly support the communities in which we operate, not only through our banking operations, but through our employees’ volunteer and community-service efforts.

| ● | We currently maintain an “Outstanding” rating under the Community Reinvestment Act. This rating was reaffirmed in January of 2022.

| ● | In 2022, we introduced our Renew checking product to support members of our community who are unbanked and underbanked. This account received official BankOn certification in 2022, which indicates that the Renew checking product meets Cities for Financial Empowerment Bank On National Account Standards. To date we have opened 47 accounts, providing banking services to customers we did not previously serve.

15

​

| ● | In 2023, our employees committed more than 3,700 hours to community service events, many of which were employee led events. Our employees are represented on the board of directors of more than 60 community organizations, including local food pantries, affordable housing organizations, financial empowerment groups and economic development and revitalization boards. To further support these efforts, we provide employees up to eight hours of special purpose paid time off annually to support these efforts.

| ● | In 2023, we originated or extended approximately $40 million of community development loans, supporting affordable housing, community service organizations and community revitalization and stabilization efforts.

| ● | In 2023, we funded more than $280 million in CRA-eligible loan originations to small businesses and small farms.

| ● | In 2023, we funded more than $500,000 in down payment assistance grants through various affordable housing programs.

| ● | In 2023, we committed or paid more than $114,000 in donations and grants to support community organizations, including donations to local food pantries, a nonprofit organization supporting low income individuals faced with physical, intellectual and mental health challenges, and a nonprofit organization dedicated to providing low income families with housing opportunities throughout the Chicago area.

Employee Engagement

We believe that our continued growth and future success will depend in large part on the quality of service provided by our employees. We understand that a highly engaged and empowered workforce is key to driving success for our customers, our business, our communities and our stockholders.

​

We seek to provide a compelling value proposition to our employees by providing market-competitive pay and benefits which include retirement programs, broad-based bonuses, health and welfare benefits, financial counseling, paid time off, family leave and flexible work schedules.

​

In 2023, we identified specific areas of focus in response to employee engagement survey results. Leadership, Learning and Development, and Social Connection were the formal areas of focus. Leadership initiatives centered around increased visibility and frequency of communications resulting in live, recorded, and written messages from the Chief Executive Officer to staff, strategic senior leadership attendance at meetings and events, and activations highlighting leaders with diverse backgrounds and experiences. For Learning and Development we created a centralized Corporate Training division within the Human Resources department, conducted needs assessment for lines of business, and prioritized design and implementation of key developmental initiatives with a companywide focus. Accomplishments include a rollout of a refreshed new hire orientation (over 100 participants), a manager training workshop (over 100 participants), and performance management coaching to support fundamental performance management behaviors like goal setting, check ins, self-reviews, and annual performance appraisals. For our Social Connection focus, we highlighted volunteer opportunities in our communities, created a monthly volunteer spotlight showcasing the important service work many employees are actively engaged in, and offered an employee and family event at a Kane County Cougars baseball game with approximately 800 attendees.

​

Sustainable Business Practices

We recognize the opportunity to advance economic and social impact through sustainable business operations. In our efforts to promote greater environmental responsibility and operate at an increased level of resource efficiency we:

| ● | E ncourage conservation and recycling in the communities we serve via paperless statements and other electronic deliveries to our customers.

| ● | Have replaced the majority of our facilities’ water bottle services with water filtration systems to reduce plastic waste.

| ● | S eek opportunities to expand recycling programs throughout our locations, in addition to existing paper recycling and shred services in all of our locations.

16

​

Certain Relationships and Related Party Transactions

Statement of Policy Regarding Transactions with Related Persons

Transactions by us with related parties are subject to regulatory requirements and restrictions. These requirements and restrictions include Sections 23A and 23B of the Federal Reserve Act (which govern certain transactions by us with our affiliates) and the Federal Reserve’s Regulation O (which governs certain loans by us to our executive officers, directors and principal stockholders). We have also adopted policies to comply with these regulatory requirements and restrictions, including policies governing the approval of related party transactions. Our Audit Committee reviews and approves all related person transactions between the Company and related parties in accordance with NASDAQ’s rules and regulations. For purposes of this review, related person transactions are those transactions required to be disclosed under applicable SEC regulations.

Banking Relationships

Certain of our executive officers and directors have, from time to time, engaged in banking transactions with Old Second National Bank and are expected to continue such relationships in the future. All loans or other extensions of credit made by Old Second National Bank to such individuals were made in the ordinary course of business on substantially the same terms, including interest rates and collateral, as those prevailing at the time for comparable transactions with unaffiliated third parties and did not involve more than the normal risk of collectability or present other unfavorable features.

Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation

For the year ended December 31, 2023, our Compensation Committee consisted of Mr. McLean (Chair), Mr. Klaeser (Vice-Chair), Mr. Finn, Mr. Kotche, Mr. Ladowicz and Ms. York. No member of our Compensation Committee in 2023 was, during the last fiscal year, an officer or employee of the Company or formerly an officer of the Company. In addition, none has had any relationship with the Company of the type that is required to be disclosed under “Certain Relationships and Related Party Transactions.” During 2023, none of our executive officers served as a member of the board of directors, compensation committee or other board committee performing equivalent functions of another entity that had one or more executive officers serving as a member of the board of directors or Compensation Committee of the Company.

Vote Standard for Bylaw Amendments

Our certificate of incorporation and bylaws authorize our board of directors to adopt, amend or repeal our bylaws by a majority vote. In addition, under Delaware law, our stockholders also have the power to adopt, amend or repeal our bylaws. Under our bylaws, such an action would require a majority of the shares having voting power present in person or represented by proxy at the meeting.

Stockholder Communications with Our Directors

Our stockholders may contact any member of the board of directors (including our Chairman or Lead Independent Director), or the board as a whole, through our Corporate Secretary, by mail at 37 South River Street, Aurora, Illinois 60507, or by e-mail at corporatesecretary@oldsecond.com. Any such communication should indicate whether the sender is an Old Second stockholder. Any communication will be forwarded promptly to the board as a group or to the attention of the specified director per your request. Communications that are personal grievances, commercial solicitations, customer complaints, incoherent, or obscene will not be communicated to our board or any director or committee of our board.

Stockholder Proposals and Director Nominations

Stockholder Nominations of Directors. Under our certificate of incorporation, a stockholder may nominate a candidate for election at a stockholder meeting by giving written notice, delivered to or mailed, to our Corporate Secretary, at 37 South River Street, Aurora, Illinois 60507, not fewer than 14 days nor more than 60 days before any meeting of the stockholders called for the election of directors. If notice of the meeting is given to stockholders less than 21 days before the date of the meeting, such written nomination must be delivered or mailed, as prescribed, to our Corporate Secretary, not later than the close of business on the seventh day following the day on which notice of the meeting was mailed to stockholders Each written nomination must set forth (a) the name, age, business address and, if known, residence address of each nominee proposed in such written nomination; (b) the principal occupation or employment of each such nominee for the past five years and (c) the number of shares of our stock beneficially owned by each such nominee and by the nominating stockholder.

​

17

​

Stockholder Proposal at the Meeting. A stockholder seeking to present any business at an annual meeting must submit a notice in writing to our Corporate Secretary, at 37 South River Street, Aurora, Illinois 60507, not earlier than 120 days and not later than 90 days prior to the first anniversary of the preceding year’s annual meeting; provide that, if the date of the annual meeting is moved to more than 30 days before or more than 60 days after the anniversary date of the previous year’s meeting, for notice by the stockholder to be timely it must be delivered to us not earlier than 120 days prior to the date of such annual meeting and not later than 90 days prior to the date of such annual meeting or, if the first public announcement of the date of such annual meeting is less than 100 days prior to the date of such annual meeting, then the tenth day following the day on which public announcement of the date of such meeting is first made by the Company. Our bylaws require the stockholder’s notice to the Company with respect to a stockholder proposal (other than a director nomination) for an annual meeting of stockholders, to include, among other things, (a) the stockholder’s name and address; (b) information about the stockholder’s stock ownership in the Company and certain interests and relationships; and c) a description of the business the stockholder desires to bring before the meeting.

Proposals in Our Proxy Statement. Under SEC rules, for a stockholder’s proposal to be included in our proxy statement and proxy card for the 2025 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, you must file a written notice of the proposal with our Corporate Secretary, at 37 South River Street, Aurora, Illinois 60507, not less than 120 calendar days before the date of our proxy statement released to stockholders in connection with the previous year’s annual meeting, or December 20, 2024, and must otherwise comply with the rules and regulations set forth by the SEC. However, if the date of next year’s annual meeting is changed by more than 30 days from the date of this year’s meeting, then the deadline is a reasonable time before we begin to print and send our proxy materials.

​

18

​

SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS

AND MANAGEMENT

The following table sets forth certain information with respect to the beneficial ownership of our common stock as of March 22, 2024, by each director or nominee for director, by each named executive officer, by all of our executive officers, directors and director nominees as a group, and each stockholder known by us to be the beneficial owner of more than 5% of our outstanding common stock.

Unless otherwise noted below, the address of each beneficial owner listed in the table is c/o Old Second Bancorp, Inc., 37 South River Street, Aurora, Illinois 60507. Except as indicated by the footnotes below, we believe, based on the information furnished to us, that the persons and entities named in the tables below have sole voting and investment power with respect to all shares of our common stock that they beneficially own, subject to applicable community property laws. We have based our calculation of the percentage of beneficial ownership on 44,845,629 shares of common stock outstanding as of March 22, 2024. Beneficial ownership has been determined for this purpose in accordance with Rule 13d-3 under the Exchange Act, under which a person is deemed to be the beneficial owner of securities if he or she has or shares voting power or investment power with respect to such securities or has the right to acquire beneficial ownership of securities within 60 days of March 22, 2024.

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | Shares Beneficially |  | ​ |
Name | ​ | Owned | ​ | Percent of Class |
Directors and named executive officers: |  |  |  |  | ​
Bradley Adams(1) |  | 131,603 |  | * | ​
Edward Bonifas(2) |  | 169,174 |  | * | ​
Gary Collins(3) |  | 175,555 |  | * | ​
James Eccher(4) |  | 327,062 |  | * | ​
Barry Finn(5) |  | 82,580 |  | * | ​
Richard Gartelmann(6) | ​ | 35,909 | ​ | * | ​
Dennis Klaeser(7) | ​ | 42,000 | ​ | * | ​
Keith Kotche(8) | ​ | 181,304 | ​ | * | ​
John Ladowicz(9) |  | 242,267 |  | * | ​
Billy J. Lyons, Jr (10) | ​ | 13,720 | ​ | * | ​
Hugh McLean(11) | ​ | 154,194 | ​ | * | ​
Donald Pilmer(12) |  | 63,176 |  | * | ​
Patti Temple Rocks(13) |  | 27,248 |  | * | ​
John Williams, Jr.(14) | ​ | 30,673 | ​ | * | ​
Jill York(15) | ​ | 13,273 | ​ | * | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
All directors, director nominees, and executive officers as a group (15 persons) |  | 1,689,738 |  | 3.8 | %
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
5% Stockholders: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Blackrock , Inc.(16) | ​ | 3,503,897 | ​ | 7.8 | %
Forum Financial Management, LP (17) | ​ | 2,725,377 | ​ | 6.1 | %
FJ Capital Management LLC(18) | ​ | 2,647,725 | ​ | 5.9 | %
The Vanguard Group (19) | ​ | 2,378,028 | ​ | 5.3 | %

* | Denotes ownership of less than 1%.

(1) | Consists of: (i) 121,757 shares held jointly with spouse in a brokerage account; and (ii) 9,846 shares held in our 401(k) plan. Excludes 68,770 shares subject to restricted stock unit awards that are currently unvested and that are not deemed to be shares beneficially owned by Mr. Adams.

(2) | Consists of: (i) 165,401 shares held in a trust account and (ii) 3,773 shares held in Mr. Bonifas’ name outright. Excludes 10,441 shares subject to restricted stock unit awards that are currently unvested and that are not deemed to be shares beneficially owned by Mr. Bonifas.

(3) | Consists of: (i) 92,893 shares held in a brokerage account; (ii) 76,768 shares held in an IRA account in Mr. Collins’ name and (iii) 5,894 shares held in our 401(k) plan. Excludes 50,330 shares subject to restricted stock unit awards that are currently unvested and that are not deemed to be shares beneficially owned by Mr. Collins.

(4) | Consists of: (i) 289,259 shares held in a brokerage account; (ii) 148 shares held jointly with his spouse; (iii) 31,494 shares held in our 401(k) plan and (iv) 6,161 shares held in our profit sharing plan and trust. Excludes 161,680 shares subject to restricted stock unit awards that are currently unvested and that are not deemed to be shares beneficially owned by Mr. Eccher.

(5) | Consists of: (i) 78,807 shares held in a brokerage account in Mr. Finn’s name alone and (ii) 3,773 shares held in Mr. Finn’s name outright. Excludes 10,441 shares subject to restricted stock unit awards that are currently unvested and that are not deemed to be shares beneficially owned by Mr. Finn.

19

​

(6) | Consists of: (i) 24,216 shares held in a brokerage account and (ii) 11,693 shares held in our 401(k) plan. Excludes 16,383 shares subject to restricted stock unit awards that are currently unvested and that are not deemed to be shares beneficially owned by Mr. Gartelmann.

(7) | Consists of: (i) 42,000 shares held in Trust. Excludes 11,941 shares subject to restricted stock unit awards that are currently unvested and that are not deemed to be shares beneficially owned by Mr. Klaeser.

(8) | Consists of: (i) 181,304 shares held jointly with Mr. Kotche’s family. Excludes 10,441 shares subject to restricted stock unit awards that are currently unvested and that are not deemed to be shares beneficially owned by Mr. Kotche.

(9) | Consists of: (i) 22,490 shares held in Trust; (ii) 205,350 shares held in a Roth IRA, and (iii) 14,427 shares held in a traditional IRA. Excludes 10,441 shares subject to restricted stock unit awards that are currently unvested and that are not deemed to be shares beneficially owned by Mr. Ladowicz.

(10) | Consists of: (i) 8,447 shares held in a brokerage account and (ii) 5,273 shares in Mr. Lyons’ name outright. Excludes 10,441 shares subject to restricted stock unit awards that are currently unvested and that are not deemed to be shares beneficially owned by Mr. Lyons.

(11) | Consists of: (i) 154,194 shares held jointly with his spouse. Excludes 10,441 shares subject to restricted stock unit awards that are currently unvested and that are not deemed to be shares beneficially owned by Mr. McLean.

(12) | Consists of: (i) 57,649 shares held in a brokerage account; (ii) 1,450 shares held by spouse in a brokerage account; (iii) 3,900 shares held in our 401(k) plan; and (iv) 177 shares held in our profit sharing plan and trust. Excludes 34,836 shares subject to restricted stock unit awards that are currently unvested and that are not deemed to be shares beneficially owned by Mr. Pilmer.

(13) | Consists of: (i) 14,194 shares held in Ms. Temple Rocks’ name outright; and (ii) 13,054 shares held in an IRA account in Ms. Temple Rocks’ name. Excludes 10,441 shares subject to restricted stock unit awards that are currently unvested and that are not deemed to be shares beneficially owned by Ms. Temple Rocks.

(14) | Consists of: (i) 20,548 shares held in Mr. Williams’ name in a brokerage account; and (ii) 10,125 shares in his spouse’s name. Excludes 10,441 shares subject to restricted stock unit awards that are currently unvested and that are not deemed to be shares beneficially owned by Mr. Williams.

(15) | Consists of: (i) 4,000 shares held in an IRA in Ms. York’s name and (ii) 4,000 shares in a joint living Trust with spouse and (iii) 5,273 shares in Ms. York’s name outright. Excludes 10,441 shares subject to restricted stock unit awards that are currently unvested and that are not deemed to be shares beneficially owned by Ms. York.

(16) | This information is based solely on Schedule 13G filed by BlackRock, Inc. with the SEC on February 13, 2024, reporting that BlackRock Inc. has sole voting power over 3,410,663 shares and dispositive power over 3,503,897 shares. BlackRock, Inc.’s business address is 55 East 52nd Street, New York, New York 10055.

(17) | This information is based solely on the Form 13F filed on February 2, 2024 by Forum Financial Management, LP. for the year ended December 31, 2023, which reports sole voting power over 2,725,377 shares. Forum Financial Management, LP’s business address is 1900 South Highland Avenue, Suite 100, Lombard, Illinois 60148.

(18) | This information is based solely on Amendment No. 4 to Schedule 13G/A filed by FJ Capital Management LLC with the SEC on January 11, 2024, reporting that each of FJ Capital Management, LLC and Martin Friedman (as Managing Member of FJ Capital Management LLC) has shared voting power over 2,647,725 shares and shared dispositive power over 2,370,704 shares; Financial Opportunity Fund, LLC has shared voting and dispositive power over 2,212,987 shares; Bridge Equities XI, LLC has shared voting and dispositive power over 108,047 shares; Bridge Equities XIV, LLC has shared voting and dispositive power over 168,974 shares, each of Sunbridge Manager, LLC, Sunbridge Holdings, LLC and White Oak Enterprises, Inc. has shared voting and dispositive power over 277,021 shares (shared with Bridge Equities XI, LLC and Bridge Equities XIV, LLC, as SunBridge Manager, LLC is the Managing Member of each such entities, SunBridge Holdings, LLC is the Managing Member of SunBridge Manager, LLC and White Oak Enterprises, Inc. is the Manager of SunBridge Holdings, LLC); and Financial Opportunity Long/Short Fund, LLC has shared voting and dispositive power over 68,087 shares. FJ Capital Management, LLC’s business address is 7901 Jones Branch Drive, Suite 210, McLean, Virginia 221022.

(19) | This information is based solely on the Schedule 13G filed on February 13, 2024 by The Vanguard Group for the year ending December 31, 2023, which reports shared voting power over 27,457 shares and shared dispositive power over 64,131 shares with sole dispositive power over 2,313,897 shares. The Vanguard Group’s business address is 100 Vanguard Boulevard, Malvern, Pennsylvania 19355.

​

​

DELINQUENT SECTION 16(a) REPORTS

Section 16(a) of the Exchange Act requires our directors, executive officers and beneficial owners of more than 10% of common stock to file with the SEC reports regarding their ownership and changes in ownership of our securities. To our knowledge, these insiders complied with all Section 16(a) filing requirements during 2023, except a late Form 4 report for Mr. Williams was filed on March 28, 2023.

​

20

​

​

COMPENSATION DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS

This Compensation Discussion and Analysis (“CD&A”) is intended to assist our stockholders in understanding our compensation programs, the philosophy underlying our compensation strategy and the fundamental elements of the compensation paid to our “named executive officers” whose 2023 compensation information is provided in the tables following this discussion. Our named executive officers as of December 31, 2023, are noted in the following table, along with their current titles:

​ | ​ | ​
Name |  | Title
James Eccher | ​ | Chairman and Chief Executive Officer of the Company and the Bank
Bradley Adams | ​ | Executive Vice President, Chief Operating Officer and Chief Financial Officer
Gary Collins | ​ | Vice Chairman
Donald Pilmer | ​ | Executive Vice President, Chief Lending Officer
Richard Gartelmann | ​ | Executive Vice President, Head of Wealth Management

​

Introduction

Our CD&A is organized as follows:

| ● | Overview and Executive Summary. We provide background context and financial and operational highlights that puts our overall disclosure into perspective.

| ● | Objectives of Our Compensation Program. The objectives of our executive compensation program are based on our business model and the competitive pressures we face in attracting and retaining executive talent. We structure our executive compensation program to reflect our compensation philosophy and related operating principles.

| ● | Elements of Compensation. The key components of our compensation program are base salary, annual cash incentive payments and long-term equity awards, with an emphasis on tying executive compensation to performance.

| ● | Severance and Change in Control Arrangements. We provide certain severance benefits in the event of Mr. Eccher’s involuntary termination and “double-trigger” change in control benefits to each of our named executive officers.

| ● | Compensation Process. Our executive compensation program is regularly reviewed by the Compensation Committee to ensure that we meet our compensation objectives and to ensure that our compensation program does not pose material risks to the Company.

| ● | Analysis of 2023 Compensation. Decisions on 2023 compensation are analyzed and explained in the context of our compensation objectives and performance.

| ● | Regulatory Considerations. We consider guidance established by the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation (the “FDIC”) and other bank regulatory agencies, in addition to various other regulatory requirements, in making decisions about executive compensation.

Overview and Executive Summary

Business Overview. We provide lending, deposit, and trust services for businesses and individuals. We offer competitive commercial and personal banking products and are committed to providing superior customer service. We place a high priority on community service and are actively involved with many civic and community projects in the communities where we conduct our business. We operate in an intensely competitive and uncertain business environment. From a business perspective, not only do we compete with numerous companies in our markets for customers, but we also compete with many different types and sizes of organizations for senior leadership capable of executing our business strategies. Among other challenges, our business model requires experienced leaders with banking and operational expertise who are capable of taking on high levels of personal responsibility in an ever-evolving banking industry and economy.

Financial and Operational Performance. During 2023, we continued our emphasis on sustaining profitability and growth. Some accomplishments in 2023 included:

| ● | Net Income of $91.7 million; and

21

​

| ● | An Efficiency Ratio (GAAP) of 48.80%.

Overview of Certain Compensation-Related Performance Metrics. In 2023, our Compensation Committee selected, among others, corporate performance metrics for our annual incentive plan based on our:

| ● | Adjusted Net Income, which excluded after-tax on mortgage servicing rights (“MSR”) losses, after-tax net security losses, after-tax one-time litigation related expenses, after-tax net gains on branch sales, and after-tax costs related to the Visa portfolio liquidation. See page 50 for the reconciliation of this non-GAAP measure to GAAP Net Income. Adjusted Net Income was earned at 115.0% of target based on our 2023 Adjusted Net Income (non-GAAP) of $97.0 million, which was above our peer group median for return on average assets; and

| ● | Adjusted Efficiency Ratio, which is noninterest expense excluding core deposit intangible amortization and net OREO expenses, divided by the sum of net interest income on a fully tax equivalent basis, total noninterest income less net losses on securities, and MSR losses, plus a tax equivalent adjustment on the increase in cash surrender value of bank-owned life insurance during the applicable period. Efficiency Ratio results may also be adjusted by the Committee in its sole discretion to prevent dilution or enlargement of an award as a result of extraordinary, unusual or non-recurring items, such as the loss on the liquidation of the VISA card portfolio and a one-time litigation expense recorded in 2023. Adjusted Efficiency Ratio was earned at 110.0% of target based on our 2023 Adjusted Efficiency Ratio (tax-exempt, non-GAAP) of 47.93%.

Overview of Our Executive Compensation Programs. The Company and the Bank share an executive management team. The compensation packages of our named executive officers are determined and approved by our Compensation Committee based on their performance and roles for both the Company and the Bank.

We are committed to paying for performance. This commitment is reflected by the significant portion of our named executive officers’ compensation that is provided through performance-based programs. Our executive compensation programs evolve and are adjusted over time to support our business goals and to promote both near- and long-term profitable growth. Total compensation for each named executive officer varies with performance in achieving financial and nonfinancial objectives.

Accordingly, our executive compensation, particularly metrics for our short-term incentive plans, focused on the following goals and accountabilities: our net income growth, asset quality, expense control and efficiency of operations, and department and individual performance. These metrics were prudently designed to contain and minimize risk while at the same time emphasizing growth and profitability.

Say-on-Pay. At our 2023 annual meeting, approximately 91% of the votes cast on the say-on-pay proposal were in favor of approving the compensation of our named executive officers. Our board and the Compensation Committee pay careful attention to communications received from stockholders regarding executive compensation, including the results of the say-on-pay vote. The Compensation Committee believes that these voting results reflect strong confidence in our board to exercise good judgment in structuring thoughtful executive compensation programs that benefit our stockholders. We considered the result of the 2023 advisory vote on executive compensation but not for specific 2023 compensation decisions. Based on this consideration and the other factors described in this CD&A, the Compensation Committee did not alter the policies or structure for named executives’ compensation for 2023.

Clawback Policy. The Compensation Committee believes it is appropriate to adjust or recover incentive awards or payments in the event the financial reporting measures upon which they are based are restated or otherwise adjusted in a manner that would reduce the size of an award or payment. As required under SEC and NASDAQ rules, the board of directors approved the Incentive Compensation Recovery Policy effective August 15, 2023. The policy generally requires recovery of any erroneously awarded incentive-based compensation (calculated based on the error that was subsequently corrected in an accounting restatement), regardless of any misconduct or knowledge of the officer who received the compensation. But recovery is generally not required if the compensation was received before the person began serving as an officer, or the person did not serve as an officer at any time during clawback period. A clawback will be triggered by both a “Big R” restatement — one that corrects an error in previously issued financial statements that is material to the previously issued financial statement and requires a Form 8-K filing — as well as a “little r” restatement — one that corrects an error that would result in a material misstatement if the error was corrected in the current period or left uncorrected in the current period and generally does not require filing a Form 8-K. Our clawback policy also provides our board of directors discretion to clawback any incentive compensation paid to an officer if the board determines it is just, practical, equitable, and in the best interests of the Company to do so, regardless of whether the Company is required to prepare a “Big R” restatement or “little r” restatement.

​

22

​

Objectives of Our Compensation Program

The goal of our compensation program is to align the interests of management with those of our stockholders while minimizing undue risk-taking. The Compensation Committee has designed our executive compensation program in a manner that does not provide our executives with incentives to engage in business activities or other behavior that would threaten our value or the investments of our stockholders.

The executive compensation program is intended to accomplish the following objectives:

| ● | pay for performance;

| ● | tie equity compensation to long-term value creation for our stockholders;

| ● | align the financial interests of our named executive officers with those of our stockholders;

| ● | maintain a corporate environment that encourages stability and a long-term focus for both us and our management;

| ● | maintain a program that:

| o | clearly motivates personnel to perform and succeed according to our current goals;

| o | attracts and retains key personnel critical to our long-term success; and

| o | does not encourage undue risk-taking; and

| ● | seeks to ensure that management:

| o | fulfills its oversight responsibility to its constituents which include stockholders, customers, employees, the community and government regulatory agencies;

| o | conforms its business conduct to the highest ethical standards;

| o | remains free from any influences that could impair or appear to impair the objectivity and impartiality of its judgments or treatment of our constituents; and

| o | continues to avoid any conflict between its responsibilities to us and each individual’s personal interests.

​

23

​

Below we summarize certain governance practices we have implemented to drive performance and those we have not implemented because we do not believe they would serve our stockholders’ long-term interests.

What We Do
Pay-for-Performance | We have structured compensation so that a meaningful portion of pay for our executive officers is subject to the attainment of key performance objectives.
Risk Management | We annually review our compensation programs to ensure that they do not encourage excessive risk-taking.
Caps on Annual Cash Incentive Payments | We have appropriate caps on annual cash incentive payments.
Stock Ownership Guidelines | We maintain stock ownership guidelines of 3x salary for our chief executive officer and 3x annual retainer for our non-employee directors.
Double Trigger Change in Control Provisions | Our change in control provisions require a double trigger.
Compensation Consultant | We engage an independent compensation consultant to assist in the development of our executive compensation program and to provide information on market trends and developments.

​

What We Don’t Do
No Tax Gross-Ups | We do not provide our executive officers excise tax gross-ups on benefits or under any change in control provisions or agreements.
No Excessive Perquisites | We do not offer excessive perquisites and those perquisites we do offer are limited and primarily serve to enhance our executives’ business development activities.
No Hedging or Pledging | We prohibit hedging of the pledging of our securities in a margin account or as collateral for a loan.
No Repricing of Options | Our Equity Incentive Plan prohibits repricing of underwater options without prior stockholder approval.

Elements of Compensation

Our named executive officers’ compensation program consists of four main components: (a) base salary, (b) annual cash incentives, (c) equity awards and (d) additional benefits.

The Compensation Committee’s decisions regarding each of the components for the named executive officers are based in part on the Compensation Committee’s subjective judgment and consider qualitative and quantitative factors, as discussed below. In reviewing an executive officer’s compensation, the Compensation Committee considers and evaluates all components of the officer’s total compensation package. This involves reviewing base salary, cash incentives, equity incentive awards, perquisites, participation in our non-qualified executive plans, participation in our 401(k) plan and any other payments, awards or benefits that an officer earns. Additionally, the Compensation Committee takes into consideration any amounts an executive officer is entitled to upon retirement, termination or a change-in-control event.

The following overview explains the structure and rationale of the elements of compensation used for 2023.

Base Salary. The Compensation Committee believes that base compensation should offer security to each executive sufficient to maintain a stable management team and environment. In establishing an executive officer’s initial base salary the Compensation Committee considers, among other things, the executive’s level of responsibility, prior experience, breadth of knowledge, the competitive salary practices at peer companies, internal performance objectives, education, internal pay equity, potential bonus and equity awards, level of benefits and perquisites and the tax deductibility of base salary.

24

​

The Compensation Committee reviews salaries of the named executive officers on an annual basis. As with all of its decisions regarding compensation levels, when reviewing salaries the Compensation Committee considers the levels of all aspects and components of the officer’s compensation, including the individual’s potential bonus and equity awards as well as the level of benefits and perquisites offered. All of these factors are considered on a subjective basis in the aggregate, and none of the factors is accorded a specific weight.

Annual Cash Incentives. The Compensation Committee believes that annual cash incentive compensation is an integral component of our total compensation program that links executive decision-making and performance with our annual strategic objectives. We use this component to focus management on the achievement of corporate financial goals while considering the mitigation of any risks which may affect our overall financial performance.

In February 2023, the Compensation Committee established performance metrics under the Old Second Bancorp, Inc. Executive Annual Incentive Plan, which we refer to as our “Incentive Plan.” Under the Incentive Plan, as soon as practicable at the beginning of each fiscal year, the Compensation Committee, in consultation with our Chief Executive Officer, selects key performance objectives, which will be used to determine the actual incentive cash payment to be awarded to our executive officers upon the achievement of the selected performance objectives. Generally speaking, performance targets are set so that improvement in a performance objective is necessary in order to receive any or all of the incentive award with respect to that objective. In addition, under the Incentive Plan, in order to be eligible for a cash incentive payment with respect to a particular year, the executive must also meet the expectations of his position during such year.

Maximum incentive opportunities are capped under the Incentive Plan to avoid encouraging excessive risk-taking and to avoid any focus on maximizing short-term results at the expense of our long-term soundness.

Equity Awards. The Compensation Committee believes that senior management equity ownership effectively aligns the interests of senior management with those of our stockholders. Accordingly, we have implemented equity-based incentives to both encourage our management’s long-term service and give management a more direct interest in our future success. The equity incentive plan in effect in 2023, which was approved by our stockholders on May 21, 2019 (the “Equity Incentive Plan”), authorizes the granting of qualified stock options, non-qualified stock options, restricted stock, restricted stock units and stock appreciation rights.

All awards are at the discretion of the Compensation Committee and are generally subjective in nature. In determining the number of equity awards to be granted to executive officers, the Compensation Committee considers individual and corporate performance goals and achievement as measured by those goals, the executive’s position and his or her ability to affect profits and stockholder value, as well as the level of awards granted to individuals with similar positions at our peer organizations. Because of the nature of equity awards, the Compensation Committee also evaluates prior awards of stock options and restricted stock and considers the overall wealth accumulation of a given executive officer through such awards.

As discussed below in “Analysis of 2023 Compensation—Long-Term Equity Compensation,” in 2023, the Compensation Committee granted our named executive officers service-based restricted stock units that are subject to three-year cliff vesting. In addition, with respect to Mr. Eccher, Mr. Adams and Mr. Collins in 2023 the Compensation Committee awarded performance-based restricted stock units subject to specified performance conditions to be measured over the three-year period ending December 31, 2025.

Additional Benefits

Retirement Benefits. We sponsor a tax-qualified 401(k) savings plan and trust intended to be qualified under Section 401(k) of the Internal Revenue Code. Virtually all employees are eligible to participate after meeting certain age and service requirements. Eligible employees are permitted to contribute up to a dollar limit set by law. Participants can choose between several different investment options under the 401(k) plan, including shares of our common stock.

During 2023, we provided a matching contribution on elective deferrals to eligible participants in an amount equal to 100% of the first 3% of each participant’s contributions, and 50% of the next 2% of the participant’s contributions. There is also a profit-sharing portion of the 401(k) plan which provides for an annual discretionary contribution to the retirement account of each employee based in part on our profitability in a given year and on each participant’s annual compensation. The contribution amount granted each year is on a discretionary basis and there is no set formula used by the Compensation Committee. For 2023, the Compensation Committee elected not to make a discretionary profit sharing contribution.

​

25

​

Deferred Compensation. On September 23, 2020, the Board of Directors adopted the Old Second Bancorp, Inc. Voluntary Deferred Compensation Plan (the “Restated Deferred Compensation Plan”), which amended and restated our prior Executive Deferred Compensation Plan. The Restated Deferred Compensation Plan became effective on January 1, 2021 and, among other things, removed the mandatory company matching contributions for 2021 and beyond. However, the Compensation Committee may, in its discretion, make supplemental contributions (“Company Contributions”) to a participant’s retirement distribution account in the form of (a) matching contributions on behalf of participants who elect to make the maximum permissible deferral amount under the applicable 401(k) Plan, including catch-up contributions, and (b) profit sharing contributions. Company Contributions vest according to the schedule specified by the Compensation Committee on or before the time such contributions are made.

Under the Restated Deferred Compensation Plan, participants are permitted to make hypothetical investments with respect to their account balances. The participants may select such hypothetical investments from an array of publicly-traded mutual funds that are held in an insurance company separate account. Participants may elect to receive their deferred compensation balance in a lump sum or in installments. Participants may make a withdrawal from the plan during their employment in the event of hardship as approved by the plan’s administrator. The plan is administered through an independent service provider. Messrs. Eccher, Collins, Adams, Pilmer, and Gartelmann currently have account balances under our deferred compensation plan.

Perquisites and Other Benefits. We provide general and customary benefit programs to executive officers and other employees. Benefits offered to executives are intended to serve a different purpose than base salary, bonus, cash incentive and equity incentive awards. While the benefits offered are competitive with the marketplace and help attract and retain executives, the benefits also provide financial security for employees for retirement as well as in the event of illness, disability or death. The benefits we offer to executive officers are generally those offered to other employees with some variation to promote tax efficiency and replacement of benefit opportunities lost to regulatory limits although there are some additional perquisites that may only be offered to executive officers. Because of the nature of the benefits offered, the Compensation Committee normally does not adjust the level of benefits offered on a year-to-year basis. We will continue to offer benefits, the amount of which shall be determined from time-to-time in the sole discretion of the Compensation Committee.

The following table summarizes the benefits and perquisites we do and do not provide as well as identifies those employees that may be eligible to receive them:

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | Executive Officers |  | Other Designated Officers/Managers |  | Full-Time Employees
Health Plans: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Life & Disability Insurance | ​ | X | ​ | X | ​ | X
Medical/Dental/Vision Plans | ​ | X | ​ | X | ​ | X
Retirement Plans: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
401(k) Plan/Profit-Sharing | ​ | X | ​ | X | ​ | X
Deferred Compensation Plan | ​ | X | ​ | X | ​ | Not Offered
Perquisites: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Car Allowance | ​ | X | ​ | Not Offered | ​ | Not Offered
Country Club Membership | ​ | X | ​ | X | ​ | Not Offered

It is our belief that perquisites for executive officers should be very limited in scope and value. Due to this philosophy, we have generally provided very nominal benefits to executives that are not available to full-time employees, and we plan to continue this approach in the future. We do provide country club memberships to certain executives and managers in the ordinary course of business to give them the opportunity to bring in and recruit new business opportunities. These individuals are eligible to use the club membership for their own personal use. Additionally, we provide Messrs. Eccher, Adams, Collins, Pilmer and Gartelmann with an automobile allowance to enable them to visit our banking locations on a regular basis as well as to call on our customers. We have disclosed the value of all perquisites to named executive officers in the Summary Compensation Table even if they fall below the disclosure thresholds under the SEC rules. We will continue to offer perquisites, the amount of which shall be determined from time-to-time in the sole discretion of the Compensation Committee.

​

26

​

Severance and Change in Control Arrangements

Employment Agreements and Compensation and Benefits Assurance Agreements. Under his employment agreement, we provide Mr. Eccher with certain “double trigger” severance benefits in the event of his involuntary termination following a change in control, as well as salary continuation following certain other involuntary terminations. We have also entered into Compensation and Benefits Assurance Agreements with each of our other named executive officers which also provide “double trigger” severance benefits in the event of a qualifying termination following a change in control. We believe these agreements help us recruit and retain executives with the experience, skills, knowledge and background needed to achieve our business goals and strategy. For a detailed description of the severance and change in control benefits applicable to our named executive officers, see the discussion below under “Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change in Control.”

Acceleration of Equity Awards. All employees, including our named executive officers, who receive equity awards under our Equity Incentive Plan will immediately vest in any unvested equity awards held by such employees upon the occurrence of a change in control if (a) the equity plan and the respective awards are not assumed by the surviving entity or (b) the plan and the respective awards are assumed by the surviving entity but the individual is terminated without cause or resigns for good reason. Additionally, under the terms of the Employment Agreement and Assurance Agreements noted above and described in greater detail below, all equity awards held by a named executive officer will become vested and exercisable upon a qualifying termination following a change in control.

No Tax Gross-Ups. We do not provide excise tax gross-ups on benefits under any change in control provisions or other agreements with named executive officers. All of our named executive officers currently have employment agreements or Compensation and Benefits Assurance Agreements that provide that in the event the officer would be subject to excise tax for any amounts payable under such agreement, the amounts to be paid will be reduced to such lesser extent that would result in no portion of such amounts being subject to excise taxes.

Compensation Process

The Compensation Committee has overall responsibility for evaluating the compensation plans, policies and programs relating to our executive officers. Further, as required by guidance issued by the Federal Reserve and other financial institution regulatory agencies, and the SEC’s guidance regarding risk associated with compensation arrangements (each as described more fully below), the Compensation Committee is also responsible for a more expansive risk review with respect to the compensation plans, policies and programs maintained for our employees.

During 2023, the Compensation Committee convened in February, May, August and December. Mr. McLean, as Chair of the Compensation Committee, also met, as needed, with internal staff members to compile compensation information for this proxy statement. The Compensation Committee also met in February 2024 to approve salaries, incentive plans and performance metrics for 2024, as well as approving officer incentives earned during 2023.

Role of Compensation Consultant. The Compensation Committee’s charter gives it the authority to delegate its responsibility to members or subcommittees of the Compensation Committee. Also, the charter gives the Compensation Committee the authority to hire outside consultants to further its objectives and responsibilities. The Compensation Committee retained AON/McLagan in 2023 to provide services in connection with a review and analysis of compensation paid to our named executive officers and board of directors. In keeping with the Compensation Committee’s philosophy of comparing our compensation with that of the competitive marketplace on an annual basis, AON/McLagan also provided the Compensation Committee an updated market analysis of our executive compensation program.

Role of Executive Officers. The Compensation Committee relies upon the input of management when carrying out its responsibilities in establishing executive compensation. The Compensation Committee relies on Mr. Eccher’s input in establishing compensation for our named executive officers other than himself. Management provides the Compensation Committee with evaluations as to employee performance, guidance on establishing performance targets and objectives and recommends salary levels and equity awards. The Compensation Committee also consults with management on matters that are relevant to executive compensation and benefit plans where board or stockholder action is expected, including the adoption of new plans or the amendment of existing plans. Finally, the Compensation Committee consults with our management, specifically the Bank’s Chief Risk Officer, in completing the risk review with respect to employee compensation plans. No executive officer participates in any recommendation, discussion or decision regarding his or her own compensation.

​

27

​

Peer Group. Market pay practices are one of many factors we consider in setting executive pay levels and designing compensation programs. Information on pay levels and practices is gathered from a group of publicly traded companies selected based on their business focus, scope and location of operations, size and other considerations. Our peer group of 24 financial institutions was jointly presented by AON/McLagan and management and approved by the Compensation Committee. The group is periodically reviewed, with changes made to reflect merger and acquisition activity, financial situation and development, and other considerations. The institutions included in the peer group for 2023 include:

​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​
Banc of California Inc. Bank of Marin Bancorp Berkshire Hills Bancorp Inc. Brookline Bancorp Inc. Byline Bancorp Inc. Cambridge Bancorp Eagle Bancorp Inc Flushing Financial Corp. FS Bancorp Inc. Guaranty Bancshares Inc. Hanmi Financial Corp. HarborOne Bancorp Inc |  | HomeStreet Inc. Kearny Financial Corp. Lakeland Financial Corp. National Bank Holdings Corp. Northfield Bancorp, Inc. OceanFirst Financial Corp. Peapack-Gladstone Financial Primis Financial Corp. Sandy Spring Bancorp Inc. Univest Financial Corp. Veritex Holdings Inc. Westamerica Bancorp.

Analysis of 2023 Compensation

This section describes the decisions made by the Compensation Committee with respect to the compensation for our named executive officers for 2023.

Base Salary. We annually review the base salaries of the named executive officers to determine whether or not they will be adjusted, as described above. The salaries for 2023, determined by the Compensation Committee at the beginning of 2023, are set forth in the Summary Compensation Table below. In determining base salary levels, we generally considered the following:

| ● | the compensation philosophy and guiding principles described above;

| ● | the general economic factors in the financial industry beyond our control and our financial performance compared to our peers;

| ● | the experience and industry knowledge of our named executive officers and the quality and effectiveness of their leadership;

| ● | all of the components of executive compensation, including annual cash incentives, equity awards, retirement and death benefits, as well as other benefits and perquisites; and

| ● | internal pay equity among our executives.

The following table details the base salary of our named executive officers for the periods presented.

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ |  | 2022 |  | 2023 |  | Percent
Name |  | Position |  | ($) |  | ($) |  | Increase (%)
James Eccher |  | Chairman and Chief Executive Officer | ​ | 690,240 | ​ | 835,000 | ​ | 21.0
Bradley Adams |  | Executive Vice President, Chief Operating Officer and Chief Financial Officer | ​ | 385,328 | ​ | 450,000 | ​ | 16.8
Gary Collins |  | Vice Chairman | ​ | 378,858 | ​ | 394,012 | ​ | 4.0
Donald Pilmer |  | Executive Vice President, Chief Lending Officer | ​ | 329,280 | ​ | 362,472 | ​ | 10.1
Richard Gartelmann |  | Executive Vice President, Head of Wealth Management | ​ | 254,415 | ​ | 276,600 | ​ | 8.7

For 2023, the Compensation Committee increased the base salary of all executives listed based on our overall corporate performance in 2022, including net income growth, and each officer’s own individual performance. In addition, Mr. Adams’ base salary increase considered the additional responsibilities of his added role as Chief Operating Officer. Mr. Pilmer’s base salary increase also related to growth in commercial loans and commercial treasury management. Mr. Gartelmann’s base salary increase in 2023 compared to 2022 was commensurate with growth in wealth management income and assets under management in 2022 compared to 2021.

​

28

​

Annual Cash Incentive Payments. As discussed above, under our Incentive Plan, the Compensation Committee, in consultation with our Chief Executive Officer, selects key performance objectives, which will be used to determine the actual incentive cash payment to be awarded to our executive officers upon the achievement of the selected performance objectives. In addition, under the Incentive Plan, the Compensation Committee also determines each executive officer’s target incentive opportunity, expressed as a percentage of base salary.

For 2023, the Compensation Committee set the target potential incentive payment, expressed as a percentage of base salary, as follows:

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | Percentage of |  | Target Incentive
​ | ​ | Base Salary | ​ | Payment
Name | ​ | (%) | ​ | ($)
James Eccher |  | 80 | ​ | 668,000
Bradley Adams |  | 55 | ​ | 247,500
Gary Collins |  | 50 | ​ | 197,006
Donald Pilmer |  | 55 | ​ | 199,360
Richard Gartelmann |  | 40 | ​ | 110,640

For 2023, the Compensation Committee selected four performance objectives, as identified in the following table (and described in more detail below), and assigned a weight for each performance objective, stated as a percentage of the total target incentive payment.

The performance objectives chosen by the Compensation Committee and the assigned weight for each objective for 2023 performance were as follows:

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | Adjusted |  | ​ |  | Adjusted |  | Department/ |  | ​ |
​ | ​ | Net Income | ​ | Asset/Credit | ​ | Efficiency | ​ | Personal | ​ | ​ |
​ | ​ | Growth | ​ | Quality | ​ | Ratio | ​ | Performance | ​ | Total(1) |
Name | ​ | (%) | ​ | (%) | ​ | (%) | ​ | (%) | ​ | (%) | ​
James Eccher |  | 50 | ​ | 20 | ​ | 5 | ​ | 5 | ​ | 80 | ​
Bradley Adams |  | 40 | ​ | - | ​ | 10 | ​ | 5 | ​ | 55 | ​
Gary Collins |  | 30 | ​ | 10 | ​ | - | ​ | 10 | ​ | 50 | ​
Donald Pilmer |  | 25 | ​ | 15 | ​ | - | ​ | 15 | ​ | 55 | ​
Richard Gartelmann |  | 15 | ​ | - | ​ | - | ​ | 25 | ​ | 40 | ​

(1) | Represents each officer’s target incentive payment expressed as a percentage of their base salary. As discussed below, under the Incentive Plan, the Committee has set threshold and maximum performance levels for certain objectives.

The Compensation Committee established threshold, target and maximum performance levels and weights for each selected corporate goal. Threshold represents the minimum level of performance at which, if achieved, a payment is earned on each corporate goal. If performance is below the threshold level for any particular corporate goal, no payment will be earned; however, payment will be earned for other corporate objectives that are achieved if at least at a threshold level of performance. Maximum represents the maximum level of performance at which, if achieved, a maximum payment is earned on each corporate goal. If performance exceeds the maximum level for any corporate goal, no further incentive above the maximum incentive for such corporate goal is earned. Actual performance between threshold, target and maximum performance levels will be interpolated to determine the amount of payment based on relative achievement of the corporate objectives.

How we defined each of these corporate objects is set forth below.

Adjusted Net Income Growth

Each named executive officer had a portion of their annual incentive tied to this performance objective in 2023. The Compensation Committee believes that our growth, as measured by our Adjusted Net Income, is an appropriate performance measure because it focuses on our financial performance, which in turn affects stockholder value. See page 50 for the reconciliation of this non-GAAP measure to GAAP Net Income. In addition, the Compensation Committee determined to use a return on average assets (“ROAA”) metric for our performance, defined as net income divided by average assets, as compared to our peer group. The ROAA metric superseded the Adjusted Net Income performance metric if we performed as well as, or better than, the median ROAA of our peer group.

29

​

The Compensation Committee applied the following scale to determine how much of the total assigned weight for this performance objective each named executive officer could receive based on our net income:

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | ​ |  | Percent of |
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Assigned | ​
Adjusted Net Income | ​ | Notes | ​ | Weight (%) |
$68.8 million |  | 75% of 2023 budgeted net income |  | 40 | (1)​
$78.0 million |  | 85% of 2023 budgeted net income |  | 60 | ​
$87.1 million |  | 95% of 2023 budgeted net income |  | 80 | ​
$91.7 million |  | 2023 budgeted net income |  | 100 | (2)​
ROAA |  | > 60% of peer group median ROAA | ​ | 110 | ​
ROAA |  | > 75% of peer group median ROAA |  | 115 | (3)​

(1) | Represents the threshold level of performance necessary to earn any portion of this objective, which will result in 40% of the assigned weight being earned.

(2) | Represents the target level of performance for this objective, which will result in 100% of the assigned weight being earned.

(3) | Represents the maximum level of performance for this objective, which will result in 115% of the assigned weight being earned. The median return on average assets, or ROAA, for all peers listed above under “Compensation Process — Peer Group,” was used as a baseline for this metric.

Our Adjusted Net Income in 2023 was $97.0 million, and our reported net income was $91.7 million. Our adjusted ROAA of 1.69% exceeded our peer group median. Accordingly, each named executive officer earned 115.0% of the assigned weight for this performance objective.

Asset/Credit Quality

Mr. Eccher, Mr. Collins and Mr. Pilmer each had a performance objective related to asset quality, which was composed of two metrics, each making up 50% of the total assigned weight for this performance objective. The Compensation Committee believes that a continued focus by these executives on our asset/credit quality will ensure that we are working toward sustainable growth and profitability.

These metrics were (a) nonperforming assets to total loans plus OREO and (b) net chargeoffs to average total loans. As noted in the table below, each of these asset/credit quality metrics represents 50% of this total performance metric, if earned at target.

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Nonperforming Assets |  | Percent of | ​ |  | ​ |  | Percent of | ​
to Loans + OREO | ​ | Assigned Weight | ​ |  | Net Chargeoffs to Average Loans | ​ | Assigned Weight | ​
(%) | ​ | (%) | ​ |  | (%) | ​ | (%) | ​
1.50 | ​ | 50 | (1)​ | ​ | 25% to 49% of peer group percentile | ​ | 50 | (1)​
1.40 | ​ | 75 | ​ | ​ | 50% of peer group percentile | ​ | 75 | ​
1.32 | ​ | 100 | (2)​ | ​ | 75% of peer group percentile | ​ | 100 | (2)​
≤ 1.25 | ​ | 115 | (3)​ | ​ | > 75% of peer group percentile | ​ | 115 | (3)​

(1) | Represents the threshold level of performance necessary to earn any portion of this objective, which will result in 50% of the assigned weight being earned.

(2) | Represents the target level of performance for this objective, which will result in 100% of the assigned weight being earned.

(3) | Represents the maximum level of performance for this objective, which will result in 115% of the assigned weight being earned.

At December 31, 2023, our nonperforming assets to total loans plus OREO ratio was 1.83%, which resulted in no earnings from this performance metric because we did not meet the threshold level. In addition, our net chargeoffs to average loans ratio was 0.58% while the peer group median net chargeoffs to average loans ratio for 2023 was 0.16%. This resulted in no earnings from this performance metric because we did not meet the threshold level.

​

30

​

Adjusted Efficiency Ratio

The Compensation Committee believes that expense control and efficiency of operations is a goal we should continually strive for in order to provide for the best financial return for our stockholders. Further, the Compensation Committee believes that our named executive officers are best situated to impact our efforts in this regard. As such, Mr. Eccher and Mr. Adams each had a portion of their annual incentive tied to our Adjusted Efficiency Ratio, as noted in the following table. For 2023, our Adjusted Efficiency Ratio was calculated as noninterest expense, excluding OREO expenses, amortization of core deposits, one-time litigation related expenses, Visa portfolio liquidation costs, and net gains on branch sales, divided by the sum of net interest income, on a fully tax equivalent basis, and total noninterest income, less net losses on security sales, net losses on mortgage servicing rights, and including a tax equivalent adjustment on the increase in the cash surrender value of BOLI.

​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Adjusted |  | Percent of |
Efficiency Ratio | ​ | Assigned | ​
(%) | ​ | Weight (%) |
< 57.35 |  | 50 | (1)​
< 54.45 |  | 75 | ​
= or < 51.5 |  | 100 | (2)​
< 50.65 |  | 110 | (3)​

(1) | Represents the threshold level of performance necessary to earn any portion of this objective, which will result in 50% of the assigned weight being earned.

(2) | Represents the target level of performance for this objective, which will result in 100% of the assigned weight being earned.

(3) | Represents the maximum level of performance for this objective, which will result in 110% of the assigned weight being earned.

For 2023, our Adjusted Efficiency Ratio at year-end was 47.93% and, therefore, Mr. Eccher and Mr. Adams each earned 110.0% of their applicable assigned weight for this performance metric.

Department and Individual Performance

The Compensation Committee also set performance metrics for Mr. Eccher, Mr. Adams, Mr. Collins, Mr. Pilmer and Mr. Gartelmann related to their respective departments and/or individual performance to promote the leadership and development of our various lines of business. For 2023, Mr. Eccher was evaluated on the executive team’s performance as well as improvements related to employee survey results, and earned 5% of base salary on a target of 5%. Mr. Adams was evaluated on finance, information technology, loan and deposit operations and accounting department strategies and efficiencies, and earned 5% of base salary on a target 5%. Mr. Collins was evaluated on residential lending performance, which was below expectations resulting in no earnings on this performance metric. Mr. Pilmer was evaluated on the growth of our commercial lending performance, commercial deposits and commercial fee income, and earned 17.25% of base salary on a target 15% for this performance metric. Mr. Gartelmann was evaluated on the performance of our Wealth Management department, including growth of wealth management income and assets under management, and earned 24.45% of base salary on a target 25% for this performance metric.

Total 2023 Annual Cash Incentive Plan Awards

As outlined above, the Compensation Committee reviewed our performance and the performance of each department and executive officer, as applicable. Based on this review, the Compensation Committee approved awards at an amount equal to an interpolated amount between the total potential threshold incentive and the total maximum incentive for each performance objective (if the threshold performance level was obtained for such objective). Our named executive officers’ actual cash incentive awards for 2023 are noted in the table below, along with the percentage of the total target incentive each officer achieved.

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | ​ |  | Percentage of
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Target Incentive
​ | ​ | Actual Award | ​ | Payment Achieved
Name | ​ | ($) | ​ | (%)
James Eccher | ​ | 567,800 |  | 85.0
Bradley Adams | ​ | 279,000 |  | 112.7
Gary Collins | ​ | 135,934 |  | 69.0
Donald Pilmer | ​ | 166,737 |  | 83.6
Richard Gartelmann | ​ | 115,342 |  | 104.2

​

​

31

​

Long-Term Equity Compensation.

​

2023 TRSU Awards. In 2023, the Compensation Committee approved equity grants for our named executive officers comprised of time-vesting restricted stock units, or TRSUs, as shown in the following table.

​ | ​ | ​
Name | ​ | TRSUs (#)
James Eccher | ​ | 25,038
Bradley Adams | ​ | 8,946
Gary Collins | ​ | 8,246
Donald Pilmer | ​ | 5,256
Richard Gartelmann | ​ | 2,585

​

The TRSUs are subject to three-year cliff vesting, with accelerated vesting in certain circumstances as described in the “Potential Payments upon Termination or Change in Control” section below.

2023 PRSU Awards. In 2023, the Compensation Committee also approved an award of performance-based restricted stock units, or PRSUs, to our named executive officers, as shown in the following table.

​ | ​ | ​
Name | ​ | PRSUs (#)
James Eccher | ​ | 25,038
Bradley Adams | ​ | 8,946
Gary Collins | ​ | 8,246
Donald Pilmer | ​ | 5,256
Richard Gartelmann | ​ | 2,585

​

The performance period for these awards began on January 1, 2023 and ends on December 31, 2025. The PRSUs will vest contingent upon the satisfactory achievement of the selected performance metrics, each measured relative to a peer group of 115 banks. The performance metrics selected by the Compensation Committee for the above-referenced awards are:

​

| ● | Relative return on average tangible common equity; and

​

| ● | Growth in relative book value per share.

​

The number of PRSUs that ultimately vest and convert to shares may range from 0% to 175% of the underlying PRSUs originally awarded, depending on our performance relative to these performance metrics.

​

32

​

​

Results of 2021 PRSU Awards. The final performance period for our 2021 PRSUs ended on December 31, 2023. While each performance metric was measured annually, the awards were also subject to a service requirement through the date we issued our 2023 audited financial statements. The PRSUs had a payout range from 0% of target for below threshold performance, 50% of target for threshold performance, 100% of target for target performance and 150% of target for maximum performance. The performance metrics, weight and relative goals are disclosed in the below table, along with the percent of target achieved, as measured over the three-year period.

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Threshold | ​ | Target | ​ | Maximum | ​ | Percent of
Performance Metric | ​ | Weight (%) | ​ | Performance Goal (Percentile) | ​ | Payout Rate (%) | ​ | Performance Goal (Percentile) | ​ | Payout Rate (%) | ​ | Performance Goal (Percentile) | ​ | Payout Rate (%) | ​ | Target Achieved (%)
Relative Return on Average Tangible Common Equity | ​ | 67 | ​ | 25th | ​ | 50 | ​ | 50th | ​ | 100 | ​ | 75th | ​ | 150 | ​ | 150
Growth in Relative Book Value per Share | ​ | 33 | ​ | 25th | ​ | 50 | ​ | 50th | ​ | 100 | ​ | 75th | ​ | 150 | ​ | 150

​

Based on the above, the 2021 PRSUs were earned at 150% of target for relative return on average tangible common equity and 150% of target for growth in relative book value per share. Payment of the earned portion of the 2021 PRSUs occurred on March 13, 2024, the date the Compensation Committee certified the performance results, and were as follows:

​

​ | ​ | ​
Named Executive Officer | ​ | 2021 Earned PRSUs
James Eccher | ​ | 30,714
Bradley Adams | ​ | 16,089
Gary Collins | ​ | 15,924

​

Perquisites and Other Benefits. While the Compensation Committee reviews and monitors the level of other compensation offered to the named executive officers, the Compensation Committee typically does not adjust the level of benefits offered on an annual basis. The Compensation Committee does consider the benefits and perquisites offered to the named executive officers in its evaluation of the total compensation received by each. The perquisites received by the named executive officers in 2023 are reported in the Summary Compensation Table below. The benefits offered in 2023 to the named executive officers are expected to continue for 2024.

​

Regulatory Considerations

As a publicly-traded financial institution, we must contend with several often-overlapping layers of regulations when considering and implementing compensation-related decisions. These regulations do not set specific parameters within which compensation decisions must be made, but do require the Compensation Committee to be mindful of the risks that often go hand-in-hand with compensation programs designed to incentivize the achievement of better than average performance. While the regulatory focus on risk assessment has been heightened over the last several years, the incorporation of general concepts of risk assessment into compensation decisions is not a recent development.

The Compensation Committee continues to believe in and practice a sensible approach to balancing risk-taking and rewarding reasonable, but not necessarily easily attainable, goals and this has always been a component of its overall assessment of the compensation plans, programs and arrangements it has put in place for our named executive officers. The Compensation Committee believes we have adequate policies and procedures in place to balance and control any risk-taking that may be incentivized by the employee compensation plans. The Compensation Committee further believes that such policies and procedures will work to limit the risk that any employee would manipulate reporting earnings in an effort to enhance his or her compensation.

In making decisions about executive compensation, in addition to the above, we also consider the impact of other regulatory provisions, including: the provisions of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the “Code”), such as Code Section 162(m) that may limit the tax deductibility of certain compensation; Code Section 409A regarding nonqualified deferred compensation; and Code Section 280G regarding excise taxes and deduction limitations on golden parachute payments made in connection with a change in control. In making decisions about executive compensation, we also consider how various elements of compensation will impact our financial results. For example, we consider the impact of FASB ASC Topic 718, which requires us to recognize the compensation cost of grants of equity awards based upon the grant date fair value of those awards.

​

33

​

Code Section 162(m) generally prohibits a federal income tax deduction to public companies for compensation over $1,000,000 paid to a “covered employee.” A “covered employee” includes (a) the Chief Executive Officer, (b) the Chief Financial Officer, (c) the three other most highly compensated executive officers, and (d) any individual who was a covered employee for any taxable year beginning after December 31, 2016. Before 2018, we were permitted to receive a federal income tax deduction for qualifying “performance-based” compensation as defined under Code Section 162(m) without regard to this $1,000,000 limitation. However, updated U.S. tax legislation eliminated the performance-based exception. These new rules became effective starting in 2018 for us. To the extent that in 2018 or any later year, the aggregate amount of any covered employee’s salary, bonus, and amount realized from vesting of restricted stock units or other equity awards, and certain other compensation amounts that are recognized as income for federal income tax purposes by the covered employee exceeds $1,000,000 in any year, we will not be entitled to a U.S. federal income tax deduction for the amount over $1,000,000 in that year. The Compensation Committee has not adopted a formal policy regarding tax deductibility of compensation paid to our executive officers, and may determine it is appropriate to provide compensation that may exceed deductibility limits in order to recognize performance, meet market demands, retain key executives, and take into account other appropriate considerations.

Compensation-Related Governance Policies

Common Stock Ownership and Retention Guidelines for Our Chief Executive Officer

In order to align the interests of our chief executive officer with our stockholders, we have adopted a policy that requires our chief executive officer to develop a significant equity stake in the company. The Compensation Committee is responsible for monitoring compliance with these stock ownership and retention guidelines.

Under the policy our chief executive officer must acquire and hold shares of our common stock equal in value to at least three times his or her annual base salary. The officer will have five years from the date he or she first becomes subject to these guidelines to achieve these target ownership levels. If the officer acquires share of common stock under our equity-based incentive plans he or she must hold at least 50% of all net after-tax acquired shares until these stock ownership guidelines are satisfied. The following share types are included under these guidelines: shares directly owned, family-owned shares, retirement plan shares and unvested time-based restricted stock. Stock options that are unexercised, regardless of their vesting status and in-the-money value, are not counted toward satisfaction of these guidelines. Unvested performance-based restricted stock is also not counted toward stock ownership. Currently, our chief executive officer is in compliance with these guidelines.

Prohibitions on Hedging and Pledging

We consider it improper and inappropriate for our directors, officers and employees to engage in short-term or speculative transactions in our securities or in other transactions in our securities that may lead to inadvertent violations of the insider trading laws. Accordingly, under our Insider Trading Policy, we prohibit:

| ● | trading in puts, calls or similar options on any of our securities or the sale of any of our securities “short”;

| ● | hedging or monetization transactions, such as zero-cost collars and forward sale contracts, which allow a director, officer or employee to lock in much of the value of his or her stock holdings, often in exchange for all or part of the potential for upside appreciation in the stock; and

| ● | holding our securities in a margin account or pledging our securities as collateral for a loan.

​

34

​

​

​

COMPENSATION COMMITTEE REPORT

The Compensation Committee has reviewed and discussed the foregoing CD&A with management. Based on the Compensation Committee’s review and discussion with management, the Compensation Committee has recommended to our board of directors that the CD&A be included in this proxy statement and in Old Second’s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2023.

Submitted by:

Mr. Hugh McLean, Chair

Mr. Dennis Klaeser

Mr. Barry Finn

Mr. Keith Kotche

Mr. John Ladowicz

Ms. Jill York

Members of the Compensation Committee

​

35

​

EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

Summary Compensation Table

The following table sets forth information concerning the compensation of our named executive officers:

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | ​ |  | ​ |  | ​ |  | ​ |  | ​ |  | Change in |  | ​ |  | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Pension Value | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Non-Equity | ​ | and Nonqualified | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Incentive | ​ | Deferred | ​ | All | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Stock | ​ | Plan | ​ | Compensation | ​ | Other | ​ | ​
Name and | ​ | ​ | ​ | Salary | ​ | Bonus | ​ | Awards | ​ | Compensation | ​ | Earnings | ​ | Compensation | ​ | Total
Principal Position(1) | ​ | Year | ​ | ($) (2) | ​ | ($) | ​ | ($)(3) | ​ | ($)(4) | ​ | ($)(5) | ​ | ($)(6) | ​ | ($)
James Eccher |  | 2023 |  | 810,873 |  | - | ​ | 862,809 | (8) ​ | 567,800 | ​ | - |  | 52,909 |  | 2,294,391
Chairman and Chief |  | 2022 |  | 668,327 |  | - | ​ | 501,517 | ​ | 486,619 | ​ | - |  | 45,620 |  | 1,702,083
Executive Officer |  | 2021 |  | 587,149 |  | 206,504 | (7) ​ | 463,986 | ​ | 418,201 | ​ | - | ​ | 41,240 |  | 1,717,080
Bradley S. Adams |  | 2023 |  | 424,591 |  | - | ​ | 308,279 | (8) ​ | 279,000 | ​ | - | ​ | 34,548 |  | 1,046,419
Executive Vice President, Chief Operating Officer | ​ | 2022 |  | 378,066 |  | - | ​ | 256,338 | ​ | 216,747 | ​ | - | ​ | 30,362 |  | 881,513
and Chief Financial Officer | ​ | 2021 | ​ | 340,095 | ​ | 102,526 | (7) ​ | 243,051 | ​ | 174,295 | ​ | - | ​ | 25,964 | ​ | 885,931
Gary Collins |  | 2023 |  | 391,487 |  | - | ​ | 284,157 | (8) ​ | 135,934 | ​ | - | ​ | 59,923 |  | 871,501
Vice Chairman |  | 2022 |  | 371,718 |  | - | ​ | 252,037 | ​ | 180,905 | ​ | - | ​ | 44,101 |  | 848,761
​ | ​ | 2021 |  | 334,385 |  | 100,805 | (7) ​ | 240,559 | ​ | 152,467 | ​ | - | ​ | 39,704 |  | 867,919
Donald Pilmer |  | 2023 |  | 356,940 |  | - | ​ | 181,122 | (8) ​ | 166,737 | ​ | - | ​ | 41,248 |  | 746,046
Executive Vice President, |  | 2022 |  | 324,405 |  | - | ​ | 120,018 | ​ | 148,999 | ​ | - | ​ | 35,932 |  | 629,354
Commercial Lending |  | 2021 |  | 297,740 |  | 60,005 | (7) ​ | 114,524 | ​ | 124,061 | ​ | - | ​ | 31,292 |  | 627,622
Richard Gartelmann |  | 2023 |  | 272,903 |  | - | ​ | 89,079 | (8) ​ | 115,342 | ​ | - | ​ | 37,372 |  | 514,696
Executive Vice President, |  | 2022 | ​ | 251,415 | ​ | - |  | 59,035 | ​ | 73,081 | ​ | - | ​ | 31,833 | ​ | 415,364
Wealth Management |  | 2021 | ​ | 234,181 | ​ | 23,612 | (7) ​ | 56,129 | ​ | 81,696 | ​ | - | ​ | 26,998 | ​ | 422,616

(1) | Reflects current principal positions.

(2) | Actual base paid reflects normal salary increases effective in March annually

(3) | The amounts represent the grant date fair value for equity awards in accordance with ASC 718 — “Compensation — Stock Compensation.” A discussion of the assumptions used in calculating the values may be found in Note 1 to our audited financial statements included in our 2023 Annual Report on Form 10-K.

(4) | See “Compensation Discussion and Analysis —Analysis of 2023 Compensation—Annual Cash Incentive Payments” above for a description of how the Compensation Committee determined the incentive payments awarded in 2023.

(5) | There were no above-market or preferential earnings on our nonqualified deferred compensation plan.

​

(6) | The 2023 amounts set forth in this column include the following:

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | Mr. Eccher |  | Mr. Adams |  | Mr. Collins |  | Mr. Pilmer |  | Mr. Gartelmann
​ | ​ | ($) | ​ | ($) | ​ | ($) | ​ | ($) | ​ | ($)
401(k) match | ​ | ​ | 13,200 | ​ | ​ | 13,200 | ​ | ​ | 13,200 | ​ | ​ | 13,200 | ​ | ​ | 13,200
Life insurance | ​ |  | 474 | ​ |  | 474 | ​ |  | 474 | ​ |  | 474 | ​ |  | 474
Car allowance | ​ |  | 10,800 | ​ |  | 6,000 | ​ |  | 7,800 | ​ |  | 9,600 | ​ |  | 9,600
Country club/Social club dues | ​ |  | 14,546 | ​ | ​ | 7,200 | ​ | ​ | 31,622 | ​ | ​ | 12,640 | ​ |  | 10,764
TRSU dividend equivalents | ​ | ​ | 13,889 | ​ | ​ | 6,954 | ​ | ​ | 6,107 | ​ | ​ | 5,334 | ​ | ​ | 2,614
Cell phone reimbursement | ​ |  | - | ​ |  | 720 | ​ |  | 720 | ​ |  | - | ​ |  | 720
Total | ​ | ​ | 52,909 | ​ | ​ | 34,548 | ​ | ​ | 59,923 | ​ | ​ | 41,248 | ​ | ​ | 37,372

​

(7) | Represents a discretionary cash bonus paid for the successful completion of our acquisition of West Suburban Bancorp, Inc. and its subsidiary bank, West Suburban Bank, completed on December 1, 2021, which was paid in early 2022.

​

36

​

​

(8) | Represents the following awards and grant date fair values:

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | PRSUs(a) |  | TRSUs
Name | ​ | ($) | ​ | ($)
Mr. Eccher | ​ | ​ | 431,405 | ​ | ​ | 431,405
Mr. Adams | ​ |  | 154,140 | ​ |  | 154,140
Mr. Collins | ​ |  | 142,079 | ​ |  | 142,079
Mr. Pilmer | ​ |  | 90,561 | ​ | ​ | 90,561
Mr. Gartelmann | ​ |  | 44,540 | ​ |  | 44,540

| (a) | The PRSUs were determined to have a value at the grant date based on management’s assessment that it was probable that the PRSUs would vest in each performance period at 1.0x the number of units granted. However, if the highest level of performance conditions with respect to the PRSUs granted in 2023 are satisfied, then the value of the PRSUs, determined as of the grant date, would be as follows: Mr. Eccher – $647,108; Mr. Adams – $231,210; Mr. Collins – $213,119, Mr. Pilmer – $135,842 and Mr. Gartelmann – $66,810.

​

​

​

Grants of Plan-Based Awards

The following table shows plan-based awards granted to our named executive officers in 2023.

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | All Other | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Estimated Possible Payouts Under | ​ | Estimated Possible Payouts Under | ​ | Stock Awards: | ​ | Grant Date
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Non-Equity Incentive Plan Awards(1) | ​ | Equity Incentive Plan Awards(2) | ​ | Number of | ​ | Fair Value
Name |  | Grant Date |  | Threshold ($) |  | Target ($) |  | Maximum ($) |  | Thres-hold (#) |  | Target (#) |  | Maximum (#) |  | Share of Stock or Units (#)(3) |  | of Stock Awards ($)(4)
James Eccher |  | 2/15/2023 |  | 271,375 |  | 668,000 |  | 759,850 |  | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ |  | 25,038 |  | 431,405
​ |  | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ |  | 12,519 |  | 25,038 |  | 37,557 |  | ​ |  | 431,405
Bradley S. Adams |  | 2/15/2023 |  | 94,500 |  | 247,500 |  | 279,000 |  | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ |  | 8,946 |  | 154,140
​ |  | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ |  | 4,473 |  | 8,946 |  | 13,419 |  | ​ |  | 154,140
Gary Collins |  | 2/15/2023 |  | 66,982 |  | 197,006 |  | 220,647 |  | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ |  | 8,246 |  | 142,079
​ |  | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ |  | 4,123 |  | 8,246 |  | 12,369 |  | ​ |  | 142,079
Donald Pilmer |  | 2/15/2023 |  | 63,433 |  | 181,236 |  | 202,984 |  | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ |  | 5,256 |  | 90,561
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 2,628 | ​ | 5,256 | ​ | 7,884 | ​ | ​ | ​ | 90,561
Richard Gartelmann |  | 2/15/2023 |  | 16,596 |  | 110,640 |  | 116,864 |  | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ |  | 2,585 |  | 44,540
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,293 | ​ | 2,585 | ​ | 3,878 | ​ | ​ | ​ | 44,540

(1) | Amounts reported represent the potential payouts pursuant to our Incentive Plan subject to the evaluation criteria set by the Compensation Committee, with all payments subject to achievement of Company and/or individual and departmental goals as discussed in “Compensation Discussion and Analysis —Analysis of 2023 Compensation—Annual Cash Incentive Payments.” Actual amounts earned by each named executive officer are included in the column entitled “Non-Equity Incentive Plan Compensation” of the “Summary Compensation Table” above.

(2) | Represents the award of PRSUs with a three-year performance period (2023-2025). The vesting is subject to the achievement of pre-established targets and the officer’s continued service through the vesting date. See “Compensation Discussion and Analysis – Analysis of 2023 Compensation – Long-Term Equity Compensation – 2023 PRSU Awards.” Any PRSUs that vest will be converted to shares of our common stock on a one-for-one basis. PRSUs that do not vest will be forfeited.

(3) | Represents the award of TRSUs that will cliff vest on the third anniversary of the grant date.

(4) | This amount represents the grant date fair value for equity awards in accordance with ASC 718 – “Compensation – Stock Compensation”. The grant date fair value of the PRSUs was estimated at the target performance level.

​

37

​

Outstanding Equity Awards at Fiscal Year-End

The following table sets forth information concerning the outstanding equity awards at December 31, 2023, held by the individuals named in the Summary Compensation Table:

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | Stock Awards
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Equity Incentive | ​ | Equity Incentive Plan
​ |  | Number of | ​ | ​ | Market value of |  | Plan Awards: |  | Awards: Market value
​ | ​ | shares or units of | ​ | ​ | of shares or | ​ | Number of shares | ​ | of PRSU shares or
​ | ​ | stock that have | ​ | units of stock that | ​ | or units of stock | ​ | units of stock that
​ |  | not vested |  | have not vested |  | that have not vested |  | have not vested
Name |  | (#) (TRSUs) | ​ | ($) (TRSUs)(1) |  | (#) (PRSUs) (7) | ​ | ($)(1) (7) (8)
James Eccher |  | 62,772 | (2) ​ | ​ | 969,200 |  | 73,010 | ​ | 1,127,274
Bradley Adams |  | 28,493 | (3) ​ | ​ | 439,932 |  | 33,856 | ​ | 522,737
Gary Collins |  | 27,535 | (4) ​ | ​ | 425,140 |  | 32,843 | ​ | 507,096
Donald Pilmer |  | 23,624 | (5) ​ | ​ | 364,755 |  | 5,256 | ​ | 81,153
Richard Gartelmann |  | 11,602 | (6) ​ | ​ | 179,135 |  | 2,585 | ​ | 39,912

(1) | Based upon the closing price of our common stock on December 29, 2023 (the last trading day of the year) of $15.44 per share.

(2) | Represents the following unvested TRSUs granted to Mr. Eccher:

| ● | 20,476 TRSUs that vest on February 16, 2024

| ● | 17,258 TRSUs that vest on February 15, 2025

| ● | 25,038 TRSUs that vest on February 21, 2026

(3) | Represents the following unvested TRSUs granted to Mr. Adams:

| ● | 10,726 TRSUs that vest on February 16, 2024

| ● | 8,821 TRSUs that vest on February 15, 2025

| ● | 8,946 TRSUs that vest on February 21, 2026

(4) | Represents the following unvested TRSUs granted to Mr. Collins:

| ● | 10,616 TRSUs that vest on February 16, 2024

| ● | 8,673 TRSUs that vest on February 15, 2025

| ● | 8,246 TRSUs that vest on February 21, 2026

(5) | Represents the following unvested TRSUs granted to Mr. Pilmer:

| ● | 10,108 that vest on February 16, 2024

| ● | 8,260 that vest on February 15, 2025

| ● | 5,256 that vest on February 21, 2026

(6) | Represents the following unvested TRSUs granted to Mr. Gartelmann:

| ● | 4,954 that vest on February 16, 2024

| ● | 4,063 that vest on February 15, 2025

| ● | 2,585 that vest on February 21, 2026

(7) | Represents the unvested PRSUs as of December 31, 2023 and includes the 2021 PRSUs earned upon satisfaction of the performance at 150%. The 2021 PRSUs were vested and paid on March 13, 2024. See the table on page 33 which represents the number of shares actually earned on these vested PRSUs.

(8) | Represents PRSUs that are subject to the achievement of pre-established performance targets and the officer’s continued service through the vesting date. Any PRSUs that vest will be converted to shares of our common stock on a one-for-one basis. PRSUs that do not vest will be forfeited. The number of unearned PRSUs reported assumes the units are earned and vested at 1.0x the number of units granted (representing satisfaction of corporate performance goals at the target performance level).

38

​

Stock Vested

The following table provides information concerning stock awards that vested in 2023 for our named executive officers. No stock options were exercised by our named executive officers in 2023.

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | Stock Awards
​ |  | Number of |  | Value
​ | ​ | shares acquired | ​ | realized on
​ | ​ | on vesting | ​ | vesting(1)
Name | ​ | (#) | ​ | ($)
James Eccher |  | 23,500 |  | 407,725
Bradley S. Adams |  | 11,767 |  | 204,157
Gary Collins |  | 10,334 |  | 179,295
Donald Pilmer |  | 9,025 |  | 156,584
Richard Gartelmann |  | 4,423 |  | 76,739

(1) | The dollar values reported in this column were calculated using the per share closing price of our common stock on the vesting date of the awards.

Nonqualified Deferred Compensation

We sponsor the Executive Deferred Compensation Plan, which is described in the CD&A above, and the Director Deferred Compensation Plan, which is described below following the Directors Compensation Table. The plans provide a means by which certain executives and directors may voluntarily defer all or a portion of their compensation. The plans are funded by participant deferrals. The current plan, approved in 2020, effective January 1, 2021, does not allow for company matching contributions. Discretionary employer profit sharing contributions are also no longer allowed under the plan approved in 2020. With respect to their deferrals and our contributions, participants are permitted to make hypothetical investment elections in publicly-traded mutual funds, which are held in an insurance company separate account. Earnings are credited to the participant accounts under the plan based on the performance of their hypothetical investment elections. The deferrals to the Executive Deferred Compensation Plan are credited for earnings based on stock prices of their holdings. Participants may elect to receive their plan balance in a lump sum or in installments. Participants are permitted, in the discretion of the administrator, to make a withdrawal from the plan during their employment in the event of hardship.

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | Executive |  | Registrant |  | Aggregate |  | Aggregate |  | Aggregate
​ | ​ | contributions | ​ | contributions | ​ | gains (losses) | ​ | withdrawals/ | ​ | balance at
​ | ​ | in last FY | ​ | in last FY | ​ | in last FY | ​ | distributions | ​ | last FYE
Name | ​ | ($)(1) | ​ | ($) | ​ | ($)(2) | ​ | ($) | ​ | ($)(3)
James Eccher |  | 51,084 |  | - |  | 32,438 |  | - |  | 487,790
Bradley S. Adams |  | - |  | - |  | 1,079 |  | - |  | 18,364
Gary Collins |  | 63,072 |  | - |  | 6,631 |  | - |  | 287,306
Don Pilmer |  | 36,654 |  | - |  | 3,427 |  | - |  | 80,997
Richard Gartelmann |  | 3,654 |  | - |  | 1,342 |  | - |  | 17,673

(1) | The amounts shown in this column are included within amounts reported as compensation in the Summary Compensation Table.

(2) | There were no above-market or preferential earnings or appreciation in 2023 or previous years. Amounts included in this column are not included in the Summary Compensation Table.

(3) | The aggregate balance at last fiscal year-end shown in this column includes contributions in prior years which were reported as “Salary” and “All Other Compensation” in the Summary Compensation Table for the applicable year.

Employment Agreement and Offer Letters

Mr. Eccher’s Employment Agreement

On September 16, 2014, but effective January 1, 2015, we entered into an employment agreement with Mr. Eccher to serve as Chief Executive Officer and President of the Company and the Bank. The employment agreement had an initial term of one year, and will be automatically renewed for successive one-year terms, unless either party gives at least 90 days prior written notice of non-renewal; provided, that, the term will be extended for a two-year period immediately following a change in control that occurs during the term. Under the employment agreement, Mr. Eccher initially received an annual base salary of $400,000. The base salary will be reviewed annually and may be increased, but not decreased, at the discretion of the Compensation Committee. His current base salary is $860,050.

39

​

In addition to his base salary, Mr. Eccher is eligible to receive performance-based annual incentive bonuses, in accordance with the Company’s annual incentive plan, a monthly car allowance of $900, reimbursement for costs associated with maintaining a country club membership, and also to receive employee benefits on as favorable a basis as other similarly situated senior executives of the Company.

We may terminate Mr. Eccher’s employment with or without cause, and Mr. Eccher may terminate his employment with or without good reason. Mr. Eccher is also eligible for certain severance benefits upon a change in control. Further detail on our severance obligations to Mr. Eccher, including the definitions of “cause”, “good reason” and “change in control,” are set forth below under the heading “Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change in Control.”

Mr. Eccher’s employment agreement also contains provisions related to non-competition that generally preclude Mr. Eccher, for a period of 12 months following his termination without cause by the Company or for good reason by him, if he is terminated outside of the 24 month period following a change in control, from, among other things, engaging or investing in, managing, owning, operating, financing, controlling, participating in the ownership, management, operation or control of, being employed by, associated with, or in any manner connected with, serving as a director, officer or consultant to, any person or business entity that owns, operates or is in the process of forming a bank, savings bank, savings and loan association, credit union or similar financial institution, with an office within 25 miles from any banking or other office of the Company and its affiliates. In addition, during the term and 12 months following his termination for any reason, he cannot (a) induce or attempt to induce any employee of the Company or any of its affiliates to leave their employment, (b) interfere with the relationship between the Company or its affiliates and any employee of the Company or its affiliates; or (c) induce or attempt to induce any customer, supplier, licensee, or other business relation of the Company or its affiliates with whom he had an ongoing business relationship to cease doing business with the Company or its affiliates or interfere with, induce or attempt to induce any customer, supplier, licensee or other business relation of the Company or its affiliates with whom he had an ongoing business relationship to cease doing business with the Company or its affiliates.

Mr. Adams’ Offer Letter

On April 3, 2017, we entered into an offer letter with Mr. Adams, as amended on April 15, 2017 and April 19, 2017, to serve as Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of the Company and the Bank effective May 2, 2017. Under the offer letter, Mr. Adams has an annual base salary of $300,000, which will be reviewed annually for merit increases by the board of directors. His current base salary is $495,000. In addition to his base salary, Mr. Adams is eligible to receive a performance-based annual incentive bonus of 55% (increased from 50% in his offer letter) of his base salary in accordance with the Company’s officer incentive plan, a monthly car allowance of $500, costs associated with maintaining a country club membership of up to $600 per month, and other benefits, including normal employee insurance benefits and 401(k) and profit sharing plans.

As provided in the offer letter, we also entered into a Compensation and Benefits Assurance Agreement with Mr. Adams that provides him with certain severance benefits if he is terminated following a change in control. Further detail regarding our severance obligations to Mr. Adams, including the definition of “change in control,” are set forth below under the heading “Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change in Control.”

Mr. Collins’ Offer Letter; 2024 Employment Agreement

On August 1, 2016, we entered into a revised offer letter with Mr. Collins (which superseded and replaced his April 1, 2016 offer letter), to serve as Vice Chairman of the Company and the Bank effective October 2016. Under the offer letter, Mr. Collins had an annual base salary of $300,000, which was reviewed annually for merit increases by the board of directors. For 2023, his base salary was $394,012. In addition to his base salary, Mr. Collins under the offer letter was eligible to receive a performance-based annual incentive bonus of 50% (increased from 45% in his offer letter) of his base salary. He was also eligible to participate in the Bank’s Deferred Compensation Plan and in other benefits plans, including normal employee insurance benefits and 401(k) and profit sharing plans. As provided in the offer letter, we also entered into a Compensation and Benefits Assurance Agreement (the “Collins CBAA”) with Mr. Collins that provides him with certain severance benefits if he is terminated following a change in control. Further detail regarding our severance obligations to Mr. Collins, including the definition of “change in control,” are set forth below under the heading “Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change in Control.”

​

40

​

On March 20, 2024, we entered into an employment agreement with Mr. Collins, which supersedes Mr. Collins’ August 1, 2016 revised offer letter but does not supersede the Collins CBAA. Under the employment agreement, Mr. Collins will continue to serve as Vice Chairman of the Bank and the Company; provided that on or before June 30, 2024, as specified by our Chief Executive Officer, Mr. Collins will transition out of direct management of business lines and staff and will instead focus on strategic objectives, reporting directly to our Chief Executive Officer. The employment agreement will remain in effect until July 1, 2027. Under the employment agreement, Mr. Collins will initially receive an annual base salary of $394,012. On July 1, 2024, the annualized base salary shall be adjusted to $300,000. Mr. Collins’ base salary will be reviewed annually and he may be eligible for merit based increases at the sole discretion of the Company. In addition to his base salary, Mr. Collins is eligible to receive performance-based annual incentive bonuses with a target bonus of fifty percent (50%) of his base salary, in accordance with the Company’s annual incentive plan, reimbursement for costs of club membership dues, and also to receive employee benefits on as favorable a basis as other similarly situated executives of the Company.

Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change in Control

The board of directors believes that the interests of stockholders will be best served if the interests of executive management are aligned with the stockholders, and that providing change in control benefits should eliminate, or at least reduce, the reluctance of executive management to pursue potential change in control transactions that may be in the best interests of stockholders.

The respective employment agreement for Mr. Eccher and Mr. Collins provides for certain payments and benefits if we terminate such executive’s employment without cause or if such executive terminates his employment for good reason. Mr. Eccher and Mr. Collins are also eligible for certain severance benefits upon a change in control.

In addition, each of Mr. Adams, Mr. Pilmer and Mr. Gartelmann have entered into substantially similar Compensation and Benefits Assurance Agreements with us that provide for payments and benefits if the executive is terminated following a change in control. On March 16, 2021, we entered into an amended Compensation and Benefits Assurance Agreement with Mr. Gartelmann, which superseded and replaced his prior agreement dated June 17, 2014. The amended agreement, among other things, removed the provision related to certain tax gross-up payments to Mr. Gartelmann, in the event any severance or other payments from the Company would constitute an excess parachute payment.

Employment Agreement with Mr. Eccher

The employment agreement provides for severance benefits in the event Mr. Eccher is terminated by the Company without cause or by the executive for good reason (each a “Termination”). For a Termination during the employment period that does not occur in connection with a “change in control” of the Company (as defined below), Mr. Eccher is entitled to receive 24 months of base salary continuation.

For purposes of his employment agreement, “cause” is generally defined to mean the occurrence of any one or more of the following events:

| ● | his demonstrably willful and deliberate act or his failure to act (other than as a result of incapacity due to physical or mental illness) which is committed in bad faith, without reasonable belief that such action or inaction is in the best interests of the Company, which causes actual material financial injury to the Company, or any of its affiliates, and which act or inaction is not remedied within 15 business days of written notice from the Company or the affiliate for which he works;

| ● | his conviction for committing an act of fraud, embezzlement, theft, or any other act constituting a felony involving moral turpitude which causes material harm, financial or otherwise, to the Company or any of its affiliates;

| ● | his death; or

| ● | if he is unable to engage in any substantial gainful activity by reason of any medically determinable physical or mental impairment that can be expected to result in death or can be expected to last for a continuous period of not less than twelve months, or if he is, by reason of any medically determinable physical or mental impairment that can be expected to result in death or can be expected to last for a continuous period of not less than twelve months, receiving income replacement benefits for a period of not less than three months under an accident or health plan covering employees of the Company.

​

41

​

For purposes of his employment agreement, “good reason” is generally defined to mean the occurrence of any one or more of the following events, unless he agrees in writing that such event will not constitute “good reason”:

| ● | a material and adverse change in the nature, scope, or status of his position, authorities, or duties;

| ● | a material reduction in his base salary or a material reduction in his aggregate benefits or other compensation plans;

| ● | a relocation of his primary place of employment of more than 25 miles;

| ● | the failure by an acquirer to assume his employment at the time of a change in control; or

| ● | a material breach by the Company of his employment agreement.

For a Termination that occurs within 24 months after a change in control of the Company, which we refer to herein as the “Covered Period,” Mr. Eccher is entitled to receive an amount equal to three times the sum of his current base salary plus an amount equal to his average bonus paid for the three calendar years preceding the year of Termination (including deferred amounts). Any severance paid in connection with a Termination during the Covered Period will be paid in a single lump sum. In addition, Mr. Eccher will be entitled to immediate and full vesting of any outstanding, unvested equity awards, continued health insurance for him and his dependents for up to 18 months following the Termination at a cost that is the same as paid by active employees, and one year of outplacement services at the Company’s expense.

For purposes of his employment agreement, “change in control” will generally be deemed to have occurred upon, the first to occur of any of the following events:

| ● | any person (as defined in the employment agreement) is or becomes the beneficial owner (within the meaning of Rule 13d-3 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, directly or indirectly, of securities of the Company representing 33% or more of the total voting power represented by the Company’s then outstanding voting securities; or

| ● | during any period of two consecutive years, individuals who at the beginning of such period constitute the board and any new director whose election by the board or nomination for election by the Company’s stockholders was approved by a vote of at least two-thirds of the directors then still in office who either were directors at the beginning of the period or whose election or nomination for election was previously so approved, cease for any reason to constitute a majority thereof; or

| ● | consummation of: (a) a merger or consolidation to which the Company is a party if the stockholders before such merger or consolidation do not, as a result of such merger or consolidation, own, directly or indirectly, more than 67% of the combined voting power of the then outstanding voting securities of the entity resulting from such merger or consolidation in substantially the same proportion as their ownership of the combined voting power of the Company’s voting securities outstanding immediately before such merger or consolidation; or (b) a complete liquidation or dissolution or an agreement for the sale or other disposition of all or substantially all of the Company’s assets.

All severance benefits under the employment agreement are contingent upon Mr. Eccher’s execution and non-revocation of a general release and waiver of claims against the Company.

2024 Employment Agreement with Mr. Collins

As described above, on March 20, 2024, we entered into an employment agreement with Mr. Collins, which supersedes Mr. Collins’ August 1, 2016 revised offer letter but does not supersede his Compensation and Benefits Assurance Agreement, otherwise referred to at the Collins CBAA.

​

42

​

Under his employment agreement, within 60 days of Mr. Collins’ termination without cause (as defined in the Collins CBAA) and such termination qualifies as a “separation from service” within the meaning of Treasury Regulation Section 1.409A-1(h) (a “qualifying termination”), Mr. Collins is entitled to (i) a lump-sum cash payment in an amount equal to Mr. Collins’ unpaid base salary, accrued paid time off, unreimbursed business expenses, and all other items earned by and owed to Mr. Collins through the date of such termination, (ii) a lump-sum cash payment equal to the sum of (x) one times Mr. Collins’ annual base salary then in effect (but not less than the $300,000 base salary in effect on July 1, 2024) and (y) a pro-rata payment of Mr. Collins’ target annual bonus for the year based on his full months of employment during such year of termination, (iii) immediate full vesting of all time-based equity awards outstanding and vesting of performance-based equity awards at a pro-rata amount based on the target number of performance-based awards multiplied by the quotient of (x) the number of full months that have elapsed between the first day of the performance period and the termination date and (y) the number of full months in the applicable performance period, and (iv) continued health insurance through COBRA or the Company’s retiree plan for up to 12 months following the termination at a cost that is the same as paid by active employees.

Upon termination for any other reason, including by reason of Mr. Collins’ death or disability, his voluntary termination for any reason, or his termination of employment with the Company for cause (as defined in the Collins CBAA), Mr. Collins will be entitled to the benefits described in (i) and (iii) in the preceding paragraph.

If Mr. Collins incurs a qualifying termination that entitles him severance benefits under his employment agreement, and then later becomes entitled to severance benefits under the Collins CBAA due to a change in control, as described below (“Collins CBAA Benefits”), Mr. Collins has agreed that such Collins CBAA Benefits shall be reduced by the amount of severance benefits that he received or is entitled to receive under the employment agreement. If a change in control occurs during the term of the employment agreement that entitles Mr. Collins to Collins CBAA Benefits upon his qualifying termination, Mr. Collins has agreed that he shall be entitled solely to the Collins CBAA Benefits, and no severance benefits shall be due under his employment agreement. For the avoidance of doubt, in all events Mr. Collins shall not be entitled to receive both the full amount of severance benefits under his employment agreement and the Collins CBAA Benefits.

As a condition to the above payments promised under his employment agreement, Mr. Collins has agreed that upon any termination of employment with the Company for any reason (a) he is subject to certain confidentiality, non-disclosure, non-interference and non-solicitation restrictions for a period of 12 months following termination of employment with the Company for any reason, which restrictions supersede and replace similar provisions in the Collins CBAA; (b) he is deemed to resign all of his officer, fiduciary, and board positions with the Company or its affiliates; (c) he will execute a general release; and (d) the protective period under the Collins CBAA will terminate no later than July 1, 2027.

Compensation and Benefits Assurance Agreements with Mr. Adams, Mr. Collins, Mr. Pilmer and Mr. Gartelmann

Each of Mr. Adams, Mr. Collins, Mr. Pilmer and Mr. Gartelmann have entered into a Compensation and Benefits Assurance Agreement with us. Each agreement has an initial term of one-year and, unless earlier terminated by either party, will automatically renew for successive one-year periods. In addition, on the effective date of a “change in control,” the agreement will automatically renew for a two-year period, which we refer to as the “extended period,” and thereafter will automatically terminate.

Each agreement provides that, in the case of: (a) a termination of employment by us without “cause” within six months prior to or 24 months immediately following, a change in control, or (b) a termination of employment by the executive for “good reason” within 24 months following a change in control, the executive officer (except as described above with respect to Mr. Collins employment agreement) will be entitled to:

| ● | a lump sum payment of accrued base salary, accrued vacation pay, unreimbursed business expenses and all other items earned by or owed to the executive through and including the date of termination.

| ● | a lump sum severance payment equal to two times the sum of (i) the greater of the executive’s annual rate of base salary in effect upon the date of termination or the executive’s annual rate of base salary in effect immediately prior to the occurrence of the change in control and (ii) the average of the annual cash bonus paid to the executive (including any portion of such bonus, payment of which the executive elected to defer) for the three calendar years immediately preceding the year in which the termination occurs.

| ● | immediate 100% vesting of all stock options and any other awards which have been provided to the executive by us under any of our incentive compensation plans.

​

43

​

| ● | at the exact same cost to the executive, and at the same coverage level as in effect as of the executive’s termination, a continuation of the executive’s (and the executive’s eligible dependents) health insurance coverage for 24 months from the date of termination. If the executive (and/or his dependents, if any) becomes covered under the terms of any other health insurance coverage of a subsequent employer which does not contain any exclusion or limitation with respect to any pre-existing condition of the executive or the executive’s eligible dependents, coverage under our plans will cease for the executive (and/or his dependents, if any).

| ● | at our expense, standard outplacement services for a period of up to one year from the date of executive’s termination, with a maximum amount to be paid by us for such outplacement services limited to $20,000.

For purposes of each agreement, “cause” is generally defined to mean the occurrence of any one or more of the following events:

| ● | a demonstrably willful and deliberate act or failure to act by the executive (other than as a result of incapacity due to physical or mental illness) which is committed in bad faith, without reasonable belief that such action or inaction is in the best interests of the Company, which causes actual material financial injury to the Company, or any of its subsidiaries, and which act or inaction is not remedied within 15 business days of written notice from the Company or the subsidiary for which the executive works; or

| ● | the executive’s conviction for committing an act of fraud, embezzlement, theft, or any other act constituting a felony involving moral turpitude which causes material harm, financial or otherwise, to the Company or any of its subsidiaries.

For purposes of each agreement, “good reason” is generally defined to mean the occurrence of any one or more of the following events within the extended period:

| ● | a material reduction or alteration in the nature or status of his authorities, duties, or responsibilities from those in effect as of 90 days prior to the change in control;

| ● | the requirement that the executive be based at a location in excess of 25 miles from his principal job location or office immediately prior to the change in control;

| ● | a reduction in the executive’s current base salary and/or other benefits or perquisites; or

| ● | the failure of the Company, or any of its subsidiaries, to keep in effect any of the compensation, health and welfare benefits, or perquisite programs under which the executive receives value, as such programs exist immediately prior to the change in control, or the failure of the Company or one of its subsidiaries, to meet the funding requirements, if any, of each of the programs. However, the replacement of an existing program with a new program will be permissible (and not grounds for a good reason termination) if done for all employees generally; or

| ● | the Company, or any successor company commits a material breach of any provision of the agreement including, but not limited to the Company failing to obtain the assumption of, or the successor company refusing to assume the obligations of the agreement.

For purposes of each agreement, the term “change in control” generally has the meaning ascribed to it in Mr. Eccher’s employment agreement as described above under “Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change in Control — Employment Agreement with Mr. Eccher.”

In exchange for the payments and benefits provided, under each agreement, the executive officers have agreed to be bound by certain restrictive covenants, as applicable. The restrictive covenants will prohibit the executive officers from using, attempting to use, disclosing or otherwise making known to any person or entity (other than our board of directors) confidential or proprietary knowledge or information which the executive officers may acquire during their employment.

44

​

Equity Award Agreements

Retirement, Death and Disability. Generally speaking, a termination of employment due to retirement, death or disability does not entitle the named executive officers to any payments or benefits that are not available to other employees. Following a termination due to death or disability, each named executive officer (or his estate) shall be entitled to the following:

| ● | Upon a termination due to death or disability, all unvested stock options shall become immediately 100% vested and an employee or beneficiary shall have a period of twelve months following such termination during which to exercise his vested stock options.

| ● | Any unvested restricted stock or TRSUs outstanding at the time of an employee’s termination due to death or disability shall become immediately 100% vested upon such termination.

| ● | Upon a termination of employment due to retirement (as defined in the applicable award agreement), all unvested stock options and TRSUs shall become immediately 100% vested.

| ● | With respect to unvested PRSUs, if the executive dies or is disabled, or if the executive provides one year written notice before his intended retirement (as defined in the applicable award agreement) but generally on or after reaching the age 60 with five years of service with the Company, then (a) with respect to PRSUs for which the performance period has already ended, the continuous service requirement will be waived and such PRSUs will fully vest to the extent the performance metrics have been achieved, and (b) with respect to PRSUs’ for which the performance period has not ended, the continuous service requirement will be waived and a pro rata number of PRSUs will vest determined based on (i) the target (100%) number of PRSUs that can be issued multiplied by (ii) the quotient of (x) the number of full months that have elapsed between the first day of the performance period and the effective date of the executive’s termination and (y) the total number of full months in the respective performance period.

Termination without Cause or due to Good Reason. The PRSU agreements provide that, in the event of the executive’s termination without “cause” by us, or if the executive terminates his employment for “good reason” (each as defined in the Equity Incentive Plan), then (a) with respect to PRSUs for which the performance period has already ended, the continuous service requirement will be waived and such PRSUs will fully vest to the extent the performance metrics have been achieved, and (b) with respect to PRSUs for which the performance period has not ended, the continuous service requirement will be waived and a pro rata number of PRSUs will vest determined based on (i) the target (100%) number of PRSUs that can be issued multiplied by (ii) the quotient of (x) the number of full months that have elapsed between the first day of the performance period and the effective date of the executive’s termination and (y) the total number of full months in the respective performance period.

Change in Control. With respect to unvested TRSUs and stock options awarded to our named executive officers, such awards will vest following a change in control if (i) the Equity Incentive Plan and the respective awards are not assumed by the surviving entity or (ii) the Equity Incentive Plan and the respective awards are assumed by the surviving entity but the executive is terminated without cause or resigns for good reason.

With respect to the PRSUs, the award agreement provides that, in the event of a change in control (as defined in the Equity Incentive Plan), and the awards are assumed by the surviving entity, then the PRSUs will be fixed at the target (100%) performance level on the effective date of the change in control and will be deemed earned (the “Earned PRSUs”), subject to the continuous service requirement; provided that, if within two years of the change in control, the executive is terminated without cause by us or the executive terminates his employment for good reason, the continuous service requirement will be waived and all Earned PRSUs will immediately vest. If the PRSU Agreement is not assumed by the surviving entity, the market value of the target (100%) number of PRSUs will be determined as of the date of the change in control and such amount will be deemed earned (the “Earned Cash PRSU Amount”), subject to the continuous service requirement; provided that, if within two years of the change in control, the executive is terminated without cause by us or the executive terminates his employment for good reason, the continuous service requirement will be waived and the Earned Cash PRSU Amount will immediately vest.

45

​

Potential Post-Employment Payments Due to Mr. Eccher, Mr. Adams, Mr. Collins, Mr. Pilmer and Mr. Gartelmann

The table below sets forth the estimated amount of compensation payable to Mr. Eccher, Mr. Adams, Mr. Collins, Mr. Pilmer and Mr. Gartelmann in the event of (1) the executive’s involuntary termination (termination by the Company without cause or by the officer for good reason), (2) the executive’s involuntary termination following a change in control, and (3) the executive’s retirement, death or disability. If we terminate such named executive officer’s employment for “cause” or the executive resigns, then we have no further obligation to such named executive officer except for payment of any amounts earned and unpaid as of the effective date of the termination. The amounts shown assume termination was effective as of December 31, 2023, and that the per share price of our common stock as of termination was the closing price of $15.44 on December 29, 2023 (the last trading day of the year).

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | ​ |  | Payments Upon |  | Payments Upon |  | ​ | ​ |
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Involuntary | ​ | Involuntary | ​ | Payments Upon |
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Termination(2) — | ​ | Termination(2) — | ​ | Retirement, |
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | No Change in | ​ | Change in | ​ | Death or |
Name | ​ | Type of Payment(1) | ​ | Control ($) | ​ | Control ($) | ​ | Disability ($) |
James Eccher |  | Cash Severance | ​ | ​ | 1,670,000 | (3) ​ | ​ | 2,995,873 | (4) ​ | ​ | - | ​
​ |  | Continuation of Insurance | ​ |  | - | ​ |  | 30,353 | (5) ​ | ​ | - | ​
​ | ​ | Acceleration of TRSUs | ​ | ​ | - | ​ | ​ | 969,200 | ​ | ​ | 969,200 | ​
​ |  | Acceleration of PRSUs | ​ |  | 323,067 | (6) ​ |  | 969,200 | (7) ​ | ​ | 323,067 | (6) ​
​ |  | Outplacement Services | ​ |  | - | ​ |  | 20,000 | ​ | ​ | - | ​
​ | ​ | Total | ​ | ​ | 1,993,067 | ​ | ​ | 4,984,625 | ​ | ​ | 1,292,266 | ​
Bradley Adams |  | Cash Severance | ​ |  | - | ​ |  | 1,123,347 | (4) ​ | ​ | - | ​
​ |  | Continuation of Insurance | ​ |  | - | ​ |  | 39,644 | (5) ​ | ​ | - | ​
​ | ​ | Acceleration of TRSUs | ​ | ​ | - | ​ | ​ | 439,932 | ​ | ​ | 439,932 | ​
​ |  | Acceleration of PRSUs | ​ |  | 146,644 | (6) ​ |  | 439,932 | (7) ​ | ​ | 146,644 | (6) ​
​ |  | Outplacement Services | ​ |  | - | ​ |  | 20,000 | ​ | ​ | - | ​
​ | ​ | Total | ​ | ​ | 146,644 | ​ | ​ | 2,062,855 | ​ | ​ | 586,576 | ​
Gary Collins |  | Cash Severance | ​ |  | - | ​ |  | 944,460 | (4) ​ | ​ | - | ​
​ |  | Continuation of Insurance | ​ |  | - | ​ |  | 27,390 | (5) ​ | ​ | - | ​
​ | ​ | Acceleration of TRSUs | ​ | ​ | - | ​ | ​ | 425,140 | ​ | ​ | 425,140 | ​
​ |  | Acceleration of PRSUs | ​ |  | 141,713 | (6) ​ |  | 425,140 | (7) ​ | ​ | 141,713 | (6) ​
​ |  | Outplacement Services | ​ |  | - | ​ |  | 20,000 | ​ | ​ | - | ​
​ | ​ | Total | ​ | ​ | 141,713 | ​ | ​ | 1,842,131 | ​ | ​ | 566,854 | ​
Donald Pilmer |  | Cash Severance | ​ |  | - | ​ |  | 871,542 | (4) ​ | ​ | - | ​
​ |  | Continuation of Insurance | ​ |  | - | ​ |  | 39,644 | (5) ​ | ​ | - | ​
​ |  | Acceleration of TRSUs | ​ |  | - | ​ |  | 445,907 | ​ | ​ | 445,907 | ​
​ | ​ | Acceleration of PRSUs | ​ | ​ | 27,051 | (6) ​ | ​ | 81,153 | ​ | ​ | 27,051 | ​
​ |  | Outplacement Services | ​ |  | - | ​ |  | 20,000 | ​ | ​ | - | ​
​ | ​ | Total | ​ | ​ | 27,051 | ​ | ​ | 1,458,246 | ​ | ​ | 472,958 | ​
Richard Gartelmann |  | Cash Severance | ​ |  | - | ​ |  | 643,240 | (4) ​ | ​ | - | ​
​ |  | Continuation of Insurance | ​ |  | - | ​ |  | 39,644 | (5) ​ | ​ | - | ​
​ |  | Acceleration of TRSUs | ​ |  | - | ​ |  | 219,047 | ​ | ​ | 219,047 | ​
​ | ​ | Acceleration of PRSUs | ​ | ​ | 13,304 | (6) ​ | ​ | 39,912 | ​ | ​ | 13,304 | ​
​ |  | Outplacement Services | ​ |  | - | ​ |  | 20,000 | ​ | ​ | - | ​
​ | ​ | Total | ​ | ​ | 40,355 | ​ | ​ | 961,843 | ​ | ​ | 232,351 | ​

(1) | Payments due to all named executive officers in connection with a change in control are subject to reduction to the extent necessary to avoid an excess parachute payment under Code Section 280G.

(2) | An “involuntary termination” is a termination by the employer without “cause” or a resignation by the executive for “good reason.”

(3) | Represents 24 months of base salary continuation under Mr. Eccher’s employment agreement.

(4) | For Mr. Eccher, under his employment agreement, he is entitled to three times his current base salary plus his average bonus paid over the past three years. For each other executive, under his respective compensation and benefits assurance agreement, he is entitled to two times his base salary plus his average bonus paid over the past three years.

(5) | Represents the monthly premium paid by us for the continuation of health insurance for a period of 18 months with respect to Mr. Eccher and 24 months for each other executive under each executive’s employment agreement or compensation and benefits assurance agreement, as applicable.

46

​

(6) | Represents a pro rata number of PRSUs that will vest based on (i) the target (100%) number of PRSUs that can be issued multiplied by (ii) the quotient of (x) the number of full months that have elapsed between the first day of the performance period and the assumed termination date of December 31, 2023 and (y) the total number of full months in the respective performance period.

(7) | With respect to all PRSUs, the number of shares that vest for each named executive officer, and thus the value reflected in the table, is based on the target (100%) performance level.

Pay Ratio

As required by Section 953(b) of the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act and Item 402(u) of Regulation S-K, we are providing the following information about the relationship of the annual total compensation of our employees and the annual total compensation of our Chief Executive Officer and President, James Eccher.

For 2023, our last completed fiscal year:

| ● | the median of the annual total compensation of all employees of our company (other than Mr. Eccher) was $65,168; and

| ● | the annual compensation of our Chief Executive Officer from the Summary Compensation Table was $2,294,391, calculated consistent with the Summary Compensation Table executive compensation disclose requirements, plus the value of employer-paid health insurance contributions of $22,200, totaling $2,316,591 in total annual compensation.

Based on this information, for 2023 the ratio of the annual total compensation of Mr. Eccher, our Chief Executive Officer and President, to the median of the annual total compensation of all employees was 36 to 1.

To identify the median of the annual total compensation of all our employees, as well as to determine the annual total compensation of our median employee and our Chief Executive Officer, we took the following steps:

| 1. | We determined that as of December 31, 2023, our employee population consisted of 834 individuals with all of these individuals located in the United States. This population included our full-time, part-time, seasonal and temporary employees. However, it did not include independent contractors who were employed by and had their compensation determined by unaffiliated third parties.

| 2. | To identify the “median employee” from our employee population, we compared the wages of our employees as reflected in our payroll records and reported to the Internal Revenue Service on Form W-2 for 2023. In making this determination, we annualized the compensation of full-time and part-time permanent employees who were employed on December 31, 2023, but did not work for us the entire year. No full-time equivalent adjustments were made for part time employees.

| 3. | We identified our median employee using this compensation measure, which was consistently applied to all of our employees included in the calculation.

| 4. | Since all of our employees are located in the United States, as is our Chief Executive Officer, we did not make any cost-of-living adjustments in identifying our “median employee.”

| 5. | Once we identified our median employee, we combined all of the elements of such employee’s compensation for 2023 in accordance with the requirements of Item 402(c)(2)(x) of Regulation S-K, resulting in annual total compensation of $65,168. The difference between such employee’s wages and the employee’s total compensation represents the estimated value of such employee’s life insurance, health care benefits, and company 401(k) contribution (estimated for the employee and such employee’s eligible dependents at $6,464.)

| 6. | With respect to the annual total compensation of our Chief Executive Officer, we used the amount reported in the “Total” column of our Summary Compensation Table included in this Proxy Statement, adjusted as follows. To maintain consistency between the annual total compensation of our Chief Executive Officer and the median employee, we added the estimated value of our Chief Executive Officer’s health care benefits (estimated for our Chief Executive Officer and his eligible dependents at $22,200 to the amount reported in the Summary Compensation Table. This resulted in annual total compensation for purposes of determining the ratio in the amount of $2,316,591, which exceeds the amount reported for him in the Summary Compensation Table by $22,200.

​

47

​

Pay versus Performance

The information below describes the relationship between compensation actually paid to our Principal Executive Officer (“PEO”) and other Named Executive Officers (“NEOs”), and certain measures of financial performance, for the three years ended December 31, 2023, in accordance with Item 402(v) of Regulation S-K. Compensation actually paid, as determined under SEC requirements, does not necessarily reflect the actual amount of compensation earned by or paid to our NEOs during a covered year. For further information concerning our pay-for-performance philosophy and how we align executive compensation with our performance, refer to the Compensation Discussion and Analysis.

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Value of Initial Fixed | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Investment Based on: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | Summary | ​ | ​ | ​ | Average Summary | ​ | Average | ​ | ​ | ​ | Peer Group | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | Compensation | ​ | Compensation | ​ | Compensation on | ​ | Compensation | ​ | Total | ​ | Total | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | on Table Total | ​ | Actually | ​ | Table Total for | ​ | Actually Paid to | ​ | Shareholder | ​ | Shareholder | ​ | ​ | ​ | Adjusted
​ | ​ | for PEO (1) | ​ | Paid to PEO (2) | ​ | Non-PEO NEOs (3) | ​ | Non-PEO NEOs (4) | ​ | Return (5) | ​ | Return (5) | ​ | Net Income | ​ | Net Income (6)
Year | ​ | ($) | ​ | ($) | ​ | ($) | ​ | ($) | ​ | (%) | ​ | (%) | ​ | ($) | ​ | ($)
2023 | ​ | 2,294,391 | ​ | 2,356,115 | ​ | 794,666 | ​ | 769,297 | ​ | 19.90 | ​ | (3.35) | ​ | 91,729,000 | ​ | 96,997,000
2022 | ​ | 1,702,083 | ​ | 2,006,937 | ​ | 693,748 | ​ | 802,770 | ​ | 22.84 | ​ | (2.48) | ​ | 67,405,000 | ​ | 71,814,000
2021 | ​ | 1,717,080 | ​ | 2,057,620 | ​ | 701,022 | ​ | 861,926 | ​ | (4.93) | ​ | 24.06 | ​ | 20,044,000 | ​ | 39,800,000
2020 | ​ | 1,330,313 | ​ | 981,528 | ​ | 562,218 | ​ | 397,204 | ​ | (24.70) | ​ | (10.32) | ​ | 27,825,000 | ​ | 30,800,000

| (1) | PEO for 2020, 2021, 2022, and 2023 was James Eccher.

​

| (2) | This column represents the “compensation actually paid” to our PEO for each year, determined by starting with the amount set forth in the Summary Compensation Table (“SCT”) in the column entitled “Total Compensation” for the applicable year and adjusting that amount as follows:

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | PEO
​ | ​ | 2023 | ​ | 2022 | ​ | 2021 | ​ | 2020
​ | ​ | ($) | ​ | ($) | ​ | ($) | ​ | ($)
Summary Compensation Table Total Compensation | ​ | 2,294,391 | ​ | 1,702,083 | ​ | 1,717,080 | ​ | 1,330,313
Less Grant Date Fair Value of RSU Awards in Covered Fiscal Year | ​ | (862,809) | ​ | (501,517) | ​ | (463,986) | ​ | (288,110)
Add Change in Fair Value of Outstanding and Unvested RSU Awards Granted in Prior Years and Covered Fiscal Year | ​ | 924,533 | ​ | 806,371 | ​ | 804,526 | ​ | (60,675)
Compensation Actually Paid | ​ | 2,356,115 | ​ | 2,006,937 | ​ | 2,057,620 | ​ | 981,528

​

​

| (3) | Non-PEO NEOs for 2020, 2021, 2022, and 2023 were Bradley Adams, Gary Collins, Donald Pilmer, and Richard Gartelmann.

​

| (4) | This column represents the average “compensation actually paid” to our non-PEO NEOs for each year, determined by starting with the amount set forth in the SCT in the column entitled “Total Compensation” for the applicable year (and taking the average of those amounts for the non-PEO NEOs) and adjusting that amount as follows:

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | Non-PEO NEOs
​ | ​ | 2023 | ​ | 2022 | ​ | 2021 | ​ | 2020
​ | ​ | ($) | ​ | ($) | ​ | ($) | ​ | ($)
Summary Compensation Table Total Compensation | ​ | 794,666 | ​ | 693,748 | ​ | 701,022 | ​ | 562,218
Less Grant Date Fair Value of RSU Awards in Covered Fiscal Year | ​ | (215,659) | ​ | (171,857) | ​ | (163,566) | ​ | (108,958)
Add Change in Fair Value of Outstanding and Unvested RSU Awards Granted in Prior Years and Covered Fiscal Year | ​ | 190,291 | ​ | 280,879 | ​ | 324,470 | ​ | (56,057)
Compensation Actually Paid | ​ | 769,297 | ​ | 802,770 | ​ | 861,926 | ​ | 397,204

​

​

| (5) | The Peer Group TSR disclosed in this table utilizes the KBW NASDAQ Bank Index (“KBW Bank Index”), which we also use in the stock performance chart required by Item 201(e) of Regulation S-K included in our Annual Report Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2023. The two columns assume $100 was invested for the period starting December 31, 2019 and through the end of the listed year in each of the Company and in the KBW Bank Index, respectively. All dollar values assume reinvestment of pre-tax dividends paid by companies, where applicable, included in the KBW Bank Index. Historical stock performance is not necessarily indicative of future stock performance.

​

| (6) | Adjusted Net Income is a non-GAAP measure we use to compare periods by excluding material transactions that are not considered core to our business or may not reflect the effects of operations. We determined Adjusted Net Income to be the most important financial performance measure used to link Company performance to Compensation Actually Paid to our PEO and Non-PEO NEOs in 2023. The Adjusted Net Income used for compensation differs from that disclosed in the Form 10-K. See our reconciliation to GAAP Net Income on page 50.

​

48

​

​

Relationship Between Pay and Performance

The relationship between compensation actually paid to our PEO and the average of the compensation actually paid to our other non-PEO NEOs and the performance measures shown in the table above is described in further detail below.

Relationship Between Compensation Actually Paid and Our TSR and Peer Group TSR

The graph below shows the relationship between the compensation actually paid to our PEO and the average compensation actually paid to our non-PEO NEOs and our TSR and the Peer Group TSR.

​

​

​

Relationship Between Compensation Actually Paid and Our Net Income

The graph below shows the relationship between the compensation actually paid to our PEO and the average compensation actually paid to our non-PEO NEOs and our net income.

​

​

​

49

​

​

Relationship Between Compensation Actually Paid and Our Adjusted Net Income

The graph below shows the relationship between the compensation actually paid to our PEO and the average compensation actually paid to our non-PEO NEOs and our Adjusted Net Income.

​

​

Tabular List of Financial Performance Measures

We consider the following to be the most important financial performance measures used to link compensation actually paid to our NEOs, for 2023, to Company performance. The role of each of these performance measures on our NEOs’ compensation is discussed in the Compensation Discussion and Analysis above. The measures in this table are not ranked.

​
Performance Measures
Adjusted Net Income
Asset/Credit Quality
Adjusted Efficiency Ratio

​

Reconciliation of GAAP Net Income to

Non-GAAP (Adjusted) Net Income

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | Year Ended
​ | December 31,
​ | 2023 | ​ | 2022 | ​ | 2021 | ​ | 2020
Adjusted Net Income | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Net income as reported (GAAP) | $ | 91,729 | ​ | $ | 67,405 | ​ | $ | 20,044 | ​ | $ | 27,825
Pre-tax income adjustments: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Provision for credit losses - Day Two | ​ | - | ​ | ​ | - | ​ | ​ | 14,625 | ​ | ​ | -
Litigation related expenses | ​ | 1,200 | ​ | ​ | - | ​ | ​ | - | ​ | ​ | -
Securities (losses) gains, net | ​ | (4,148) | ​ | ​ | (944) | ​ | ​ | 232 | ​ | ​ | (25)
Merger related costs, net of (gains) on branch sales | ​ | (258) | ​ | ​ | 9,144 | ​ | ​ | 13,190 | ​ | ​ | -
MSR mark to market (loss) gain | ​ | (1,425) | ​ | ​ | 3,177 | ​ | ​ | 1,463 | ​ | ​ | (3,999)
Death benefit realized on BOLI | ​ | - | ​ | ​ | - | ​ | ​ | - | ​ | ​ | 57
Liquidation and deconversion costs on Visa credit card portfolio | ​ | 629 | ​ | ​ | - | ​ | ​ | - | ​ | ​ | -
Gain on Visa portfolio sale | ​ | - | ​ | ​ | 743 | ​ | ​ | - | ​ | ​ | -
Gain on the sale of land trust portfolio | ​ | - | ​ | ​ | 180 | ​ | ​ | - | ​ | ​ | -
Adjusted net income before taxes | ​ | 98,873 | ​ | ​ | 73,393 | ​ | ​ | 46,164 | ​ | ​ | 31,792
Tax effect of adjustments | ​ | 1,876 | ​ | ​ | 1,579 | ​ | ​ | 6,364 | ​ | ​ | 992
Adjusted Net Income (non-GAAP) | $ | 96,997 | ​ | $ | 71,814 | ​ | $ | 39,800 | ​ | $ | 30,800

​

​

​

50

​

DIRECTOR COMPENSATION

We do not pay our “inside” employee-directors any additional compensation for their service as directors. For their service in 2023, we paid our non-employee directors the following cash fees:

| ● | a director service fee of $38,000 ($9,750 payable quarterly).

| ● | a lead director fee of $25,000 ($6,250 payable quarterly to Mr. Finn);

| ● | an Audit Committee Chair fee of $12,000 ($3,000 payable quarterly to Ms. York);

| ● | a Compensation Committee Chair and Risk and Insurance Committee Chair fee of $8,000 each ($2,000 payable quarterly to Mr. McLean and Mr. Bonifas, respectively); and

| ● | committee member fees of $6,000 ($1,500 quarterly) for the Audit and Loan Committees, committee member fees of $4,000 ($1,000 quarterly) for the Compensation, Risk and Insurance, and Information Technology Steering Committees, and $1,500 ($375 quarterly) for the Nominating and Governance Committee.

Director fees are paid a quarter in arrears, and are paid based on service for the prior quarter.

We also grant our non-employee directors annual equity awards in the form of restricted stock units. These awards cliff vest on the third anniversary of the grant date. The grant date of the 2023 equity awards was February 21, 2023, and these awards will vest on February 21, 2026.

​

The following table sets forth the compensation paid to each of our non-employee directors in 2023:

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | Fees deferred or |  | Stock |  | ​
​ | ​ | paid in cash(1) | ​ | Awards(2) | ​ | Total
Name | ​ | ($) | ​ | ($) | ​ | ($)
Edward Bonifas |  | 55,625 |  | 53,017 | (3)​ | 108,642
Barry Finn |  | 78,125 |  | 53,017 | (3)​ | 131,142
William Kane (6) |  | 45,500 |  | - | ​ | 45,500
Dennis Klaeser | ​ | 50,000 | ​ | 53,017 | (4)​ | 103,017
Keith Kotche | ​ | 47,000 | ​ | 53,017 | (5)​ | 100,017
John Ladowicz |  | 58,625 |  | 53,017 | (3)​ | 111,642
Billy J. Lyons, Jr. | ​ | 51,750 | ​ | 53,017 | (3)​ | 104,767
Hugh McLean | ​ | 58,500 | ​ | 53,017 | (3)​ | 111,517
William B. Skoglund (6) |  | 46,500 |  | - | ​ | 46,500
Duane Suits (7) |  | 11,000 |  | - | ​ | 11,000
James Tapscott (6) |  | 61,625 |  | - | ​ | 61,625
Patti Temple Rocks |  | 52,000 |  | 53,017 | (3)​ | 105,017
John Williams, Jr. | ​ | 42,000 | ​ | 53,017 | (5)​ | 95,017
Jill York | ​ | 56,500 | ​ | 53,017 | (3)​ | 109,517

(1) | We maintain the Old Second Bancorp, Inc. Amended and Restated Voluntary Deferred Compensation Plan for Directors (the “Director Deferred Compensation Plan”) under which directors are permitted to defer receipt of their directors’ fees. The directors who participate in the plan are permitted to make hypothetical investments in publicly-traded funds that are held in an insurance company separate account, with respect to the contributions credited to their plan accounts. We may, but are not required to, contribute the deferred fees into a trust, which may hold our stock. The plan is a nonqualified deferred compensation plan and the directors have no interest in the trust. The deferred fees and any earnings thereon are our unsecured obligations. Any shares held in the trust are treated as treasury shares and may not be voted on any matter presented to stockholders. We do not pay any above-market interest on the compensation or fees deferred by the directors.

(2) | The amounts represent the grant date fair value for equity awards in accordance with ASC 718 — “Compensation-Stock Compensation.” A discussion of the assumptions used in calculating the values may be found in Note 1 of our audited financial statements included in our 2023 Annual Report on Form 10-K.

(3) | Total unvested restricted stock units held by such director at December 31, 2023 was 9,930, which includes awards granted in 2021 through 2023.

(4) | Total unvested restricted stock units held by such director at December 31, 2023 was 7,657, which includes awards granted in 2021 through 2023.

51

​

(5) | Total unvested restricted stock units held by such director at December 31, 2023 was 6,157, which includes awards granted in 2022 through 2023.

(6) | In accordance with our Director Retirement Policy, which requires that any person serving as a director submit his or her resignation as a director upon attaining the age of 73 during his or her tenure, Mr. Kane retired on October 30, 2023, Mr. Skoglund retired on September 9, 2023, and Mr. Tapscott retired on July 12, 2023.

(7) | Mr. Suits retired on November 8, 2022 and, as noted above, directors are paid a quarter in arrears. The entire amount represents payments made to Mr. Suits in January 2023 for services performed as a member of the board of directors during the fourth quarter of 2022.

​

52

​

PROPOSAL 2:

NON-BINDING ADVISORY VOTE TO APPROVE EXECUTIVE OFFICER COMPENSATION

Section 14A of the Exchange Act, as created by Section 951 of the Dodd-Frank Act, and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder, require publicly traded companies, such as the Company, to conduct a separate stockholder advisory vote to approve the compensation of the registrant’s executive officers, as disclosed pursuant to the SEC’s compensation disclosure rules, commonly referred to as a “say-on-pay” vote. In accordance with these requirements, we are providing stockholders with an advisory vote on the compensation of our executive officers.

As described in more detail in the Compensation Discussion and Analysis section of this proxy statement, the overall objectives of our compensation programs have been to align executive officer compensation with the success of meeting our strategic operating and financial goals. Stockholders are urged to read the Compensation Discussion and Analysis section of this proxy statement, as well as the compensation tables and narrative disclosure that describe the compensation of our named executive officers in 2023. The Compensation Committee and the board of directors believe that the policies and procedures articulated in the Compensation Discussion and Analysis section are effective in implementing our compensation philosophy and achieving our goals, and that the compensation of our named executive officers in fiscal year 2023 reflects and supports these compensation policies and procedures.

In accordance with the requirements of the Dodd-Frank Act and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder, the following resolution is submitted for stockholder approval:

“RESOLVED, that our stockholders approve, on an advisory, non-binding basis, the compensation paid to our named executive officers, as disclosed pursuant to Item 402 of Regulation S-K, including the Compensation Discussion and Analysis, compensation tables and narrative discussion contained in our proxy statement dated April 19, 2024.”

Approval of this proposal requires the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the shares having voting power present in person or by proxy at the annual meeting. Abstention will be counted as a vote present in person or by proxy at the annual meeting and entitled to vote on the proposal and will have the same effect as a vote “AGAINST” the proposal. A broker non-vote will not be considered entitled to vote on this proposal and will therefore have no effect on the outcome.

While this say-on-pay vote is required, as provided in Section 14A of the Exchange Act, it is not binding on the Compensation Committee or our board of directors and may not be construed as overruling any decision by the Compensation Committee or our board. However, the Compensation Committee will take into account the outcome of the vote when considering future compensation arrangements.

The board of directors recommends that you vote “FOR” this proposal.

​

53

​

​

PROPOSAL 3:

RATIFICATION OF OUR INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTANTS

General

Our stockholders are also being asked to adopt a resolution to ratify the appointment of Plante & Moran, PLLC as our independent registered public accounting firm for the year ending December 31, 2024. If the stockholders do not ratify the selection of Plante & Moran, PLLC at the annual meeting, the Audit Committee will consider selecting another firm of independent public accountants. Representatives from Plante & Moran, PLLC are expected to be present at the annual meeting and will have an opportunity to make a statement, if they so desire, as well as to respond to appropriate questions that may be asked by stockholders.

Approval of this proposal requires the affirmative vote of holders of a majority of the shares having voting power present in person or by proxy at the annual meeting. Abstention will be counted as a vote present in person or by proxy at the annual meeting and entitled to vote on the proposal and will have the same effect as a vote “AGAINST” the proposal. The ratification of the selection of our independent registered public accounting firm is considered a routine matter. Therefore, no broker non-votes are expected with respect to this proposal.

The board of directors recommends that you vote “FOR” this proposal.

Accountant Fees

The table below aggregates fees for professional services rendered in or provided for 2023 and 2022, as applicable, by Plante & Moran, PLLC:

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Type of Fees | ​ | 2023 | ​ | 2022
Audit Fees(1) | ​ | $ | 496,500 | ​ | $ | 442,000
Audit-Related Fees(2) | ​ |  | 52,250 | ​ |  | 49,000
Tax Fees(3) | ​ |  | - | ​ |  | -
All Other Fees(4) | ​ |  | - | ​ |  | -
Total Fees | ​ | $ | 548,750 | ​ | $ | 491,000

(1) | Audit Fees. Audit fees consist of fees for professional services rendered for the integrated audit of our consolidated financial statements, including procedures required to comply with U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, review of the Company’s quarterly reports on Form 10-Q, annual report on Form 10-K, consent on Form S-3 in 2023, and consulting on financial accounting and reporting standards in 2023 and 2022. Audit fees are those billed or expected to be billed for audit services related to each fiscal year.

(2) | Audit Related Fees. Audit-related fees cover other audit and attest services, services provided in connection with certain agreed-upon procedures and other attestation reports and the employee benefit plan audit. Fees for audit-related services are those billed or expected to be billed for services rendered during each fiscal year.

(3) | Tax Fees. Tax fees cover tax compliance/preparation and other tax services billed or expected to be billed for services rendered during each fiscal year.

(4) | All Other Fees. Consists of fees for all other services provided other than those reported above and are comprised of non-tax related advisory and consulting services and review of other regulatory filings.

Pre-Approval Policy

The Audit Committee has a Pre-Approval Policy to pre-approve the audit and non-audit services performed by our independent registered public accounting firm. All services provided by the independent registered public accounting firm are either within general pre-approved limits or specifically approved by the Audit Committee. The general pre-approval limits are detailed as to each particular service and are limited by a specific dollar amount for each type of service per project. The authority to grant pre-approvals may be delegated to one or more members of the Audit Committee. The Pre-Approval Policy requires the Audit Committee to be informed of the services provided under the pre-approval guidelines at the next regularly scheduled Audit Committee meeting. All services provided by Plante & Moran, PLLC, and all fees related thereto, were approved pursuant to the pre-approval policy. The Pre-Approval Policy is available on our website at www.oldsecond.com.

54

​

AUDIT COMMITTEE REPORT

The Audit Committee assists the board in carrying out its oversight responsibilities for our financial reporting process, audit process and internal controls. The Audit Committee also reviews the audited financial statements and recommends to the board that they be included in our annual report on Form 10-K. The committee is comprised solely of directors who are independent under the rules of the NASDAQ Stock Market.

The Audit Committee has reviewed and discussed our audited financial statements for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2023, with our management and Plante & Moran, PLLC, the independent registered public accounting firm that audited our financial statements for that period. The committee has discussed with Plante & Moran, PLLC the matters required to be discussed by Auditing Standard No. 1301, Communications with Audit Committees, as adopted by the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board, and by SAS 114 (The Auditor’s Communication With Those Charged With Governance) and received and discussed the written disclosures and the letter from Plante & Moran, PLLC required by Public Company Accounting Oversight Board Rule 3526 (Communication with Audit Committees Concerning Independence). Based on the review and discussions with management and Plante & Moran, PLLC, the Audit Committee has recommended to the board that the audited financial statements be included in our annual report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2023, for filing with the SEC.

Submitted by:

Ms. Jill York (Chair)

Mr. Barry Finn

Mr. Dennis Klaeser

Mr. John Ladowicz

Mr. Billy Lyons

Mr. Hugh McLean

​

Members of the Audit Committee

​

​

55

​

HOUSEHOLDING

The SEC has adopted rules that permit companies and intermediaries (e.g., brokers) to satisfy the delivery requirements for proxy statements and annual reports, or Notices Regarding the Availability of Proxy Materials, if applicable, with respect to two or more stockholders sharing the same address by delivering a single proxy statement and annual report, or Notice Regarding the Availability of Proxy Materials, if applicable, addressed to those stockholders. This process, which is commonly referred to as “householding,” potentially means extra convenience for stockholders and cost savings for companies. In accordance with these rules, only one proxy statement and annual report, or Notice Regarding the Availability of Proxy Materials, if applicable, may be delivered to multiple stockholders sharing an address unless we have received contrary instructions from one or more of the stockholders. Stockholders who currently receive multiple copies of the proxy statement and annual report at their address and would like to request “householding” of their communications should contact their broker if they are beneficial owners or direct their request to our Stockholder Relations Manager at the contact information below if they are registered holders.

If, at any time, you no longer wish to participate in “householding” and would prefer to receive a separate proxy statement and annual report, or Notice Regarding the Availability of Proxy Materials, if applicable, please notify your broker, if you are a beneficial owner or, if you are a registered holder, direct your written request to our Stockholder Relations Manager at the contact information below.

If requested, we will also promptly deliver, upon oral or written request, a separate copy of the proxy statement and annual report to any stockholder residing at an address to which only one copy was mailed. Please address such requests to our Stockholder Relations Manager at the contact information below.

Stockholder Relations Manager, Shirley Cantrell

Old Second Bancorp, Inc.

37 S. River St.

Aurora, Illinois 60507

Telephone: 630-906-2303

​

56

​

GENERAL

We will bear the cost of this proxy solicitation. Solicitation will be made primarily through the use of the mail, but our officers, directors or employees may solicit proxies personally, by telephone or through any other mode of communication, without additional remuneration to our officers, directors or employees for such activity. In addition, we will reimburse brokerage houses and other custodians, nominees or fiduciaries for their reasonable expenses in forwarding proxy materials to the beneficial owner of such shares.

As of the date of this proxy statement, we do not know of any other matters to be brought before the annual meeting. However, if any other matters should properly come before the meeting, it is the intention of the persons named in the enclosed proxy to vote thereon in accordance with their best judgment.

​ | ​
​ | By order of the board of directors
​ |
​ | James L. Eccher Chairman and Chief Executive Officer
Aurora, Illinois April 19, 2024 | ​

​

​

​

57

| SCAN TO VIEW MATERIALS & VOTE OLD SECOND BANCORP, INC. ATTN: SHIRLEY CANTRELL 37 SOUTH RIVER STREET AURORA, IL 60506-4172 VOTE BY INTERNET Before The Meeting - www.proxyvote.com or scan the QR Barcode above Use the Internet to transmit your voting instructions and for electronic delivery of information. Vote by 11:59 P.M. ET on May 20, 2024. Have your proxy card in hand when you access the web site and follow the instructions to obtain your records and to create an electronic voting instruction form. During The Meeting - Go to www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/OSBC2024 You may attend the meeting via the Internet and vote during the meeting. Have the information that is printed in the box marked by the arrow available and follow the instructions. VOTE BY PHONE - 1-800-690-6903 Use any touch-tone telephone to transmit your voting instructions. Vote by 11:59 P.M. ET on May 20, 2024. Have your proxy card in hand when you call and then follow the instructions. VOTE BY MAIL Mark, sign and date your proxy card and return it in the postage-paid envelope we have provided or return it to Vote Processing, c/o Broadridge, 51 Mercedes Way, Edgewood, NY 11717. TO VOTE, MARK BLOCKS BELOW IN BLUE OR BLACK INK AS FOLLOWS: V34025-P06750 KEEP THIS PORTION FOR YOUR RECORDS THIS PROXY CARD IS VALID ONLY WHEN SIGNED AND DATED. DETACH AND RETURN THIS PORTION ONLY OLD SECOND BANCORP, INC. The Board of Directors recommends you vote FOR each director nominee in Proposal 1: 1. Proposal to elect four Class II director nominees to serve for a term expiring in 2027: Nominees: For Against Abstain 1a. James Eccher 1b. Barry Finn 1c. Dennis Klaeser 1d. Hugh McLean ​ ​ ​ ​ ​ ​ ​ ​ ​ ​ ​ ​ The Board of Directors recommends you vote FOR Proposals 2 and 3. For Against Abstain 2. Proposal to approve on a non-binding, advisory basis, the compensation of the Company's named executive officers, as described in the Company's ​ ​ ​ Proxy Statement. 3. Proposal to ratify the appointment of Plante & Moran, PLLC as the Company's independent registered public accountants for the fiscal year ending ​ ​ ​ December 31, 2024. NOTE: Such other business as may properly come before the meeting or any adjournment thereof. PLEASE SIGN AND DATE YOUR PROXY CARD. PLEASE SIGN IT EXACTLY AS YOUR NAME OR NAMES APPEAR(S) ABOVE. ALL JOINT OWNERS OF SHARES SHOULD SIGN. STATE THE FULL TITLE WHEN SIGNING AS EXECUTOR, ADMINISTRATOR, TRUSTEE, GUARDIAN, ETC. PLEASE RETURN YOUR SIGNED PROXY CARD IN THE ENCLOSED ENVELOPE. Signature [PLEASE SIGN WITHIN BOX] Date Signature (Joint Owners) Date

| Important Notice Regarding the Availability of Proxy Materials for the Annual Meeting: The Proxy Statement and Annual Report are available at www.proxyvote.com. V34026-P06750 ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS OF OLD SECOND BANCORP, INC. TO BE HELD ON MAY 21, 2024 This proxy is solicited on behalf of the Board of Directors The undersigned hereby appoints Gary Collins and Bradley Adams, or any of them, with full power to act alone, the true and lawful proxies of the undersigned, each with full power of substitution and revocation, and hereby authorizes them to represent and to vote all of the shares of common stock of Old Second Bancorp, Inc. (the "Company"), that the undersigned is entitled to vote, as fully as the undersigned could do if personally present, at the Annual Meeting of Stockholders of the Company to be held virtually via live audio webcast at www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/OSBC2024 on Tuesday, May 21, 2024 at 9:00 a.m. Central Time, and at any adjournment or postponement thereof. This proxy, when properly executed, will be voted in the manner directed herein by the undersigned stockholder. If no direction is made and the proxy is signed and returned, this proxy will be voted "FOR" each director nominee listed in Proposal 1 and "FOR" Proposals 2 and 3, and the named proxies will vote on any other business that properly comes before the Annual Meeting or any postponement or adjournment of it in accordance with their discretion. The undersigned acknowledges receipt of the Notice and Proxy Statement relating to the Annual Meeting of Stockholders. Continued and to be signed on reverse side